The Unique Experiences Encountered by Grandparents of Children with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) and the Ongoing Journey of Navigating This Situation

Miriana Portelli

A dissertation presented to the Institute of Family Therapy, Malta, in part fulfilment of the requirements for the bachelor's degree in Psychological Therapies.

31st July 2024

Abstract

This study looked into the unique experiences encountered by grandparents of grandchildren with autism spectrum disorder (ASD) and the ongoing journey of navigating this situation, focusing on the dynamics between the grandparents, parents, and the grandchild, as well as their interactions with society. The study aims to understand the emotional journey of grandparents, their knowledge and awareness of autism, and the impact of societal judgments on their behaviour and attitudes. Using Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis (IPA), this research analysed data from six in-depth interviews with grandparents, revealing their initial shock, the process of acceptance, and the proactive steps taken to educate themselves about ASD. The findings highlight the significant challenges faced by grandparents, including public judgment and the fear of taking their grandchild out in public. The study also underscores the unifying effect of the diagnosis on the broader family unit, emphasising collective efforts to support the grandchild.

Keywords: Grandparents, unique experiences, Autism, Ongoing Journey, meaning

Dedication

To my dear daughter Meg, whose arrival during this journey has filled my life with so much joy and inspiration. Your presence has been a constant source of motivation and strength every step of the way. This dissertation is dedicated to you, with all my love and gratitude, for the hope and happiness you bring to my life.

I also dedicate this to my family, for your unwavering support and encouragement throughout this journey. Your love and belief in me have been my foundation.

To my partner Omar, for your patience, understanding, and constant motivation. Your presence has made this challenging process more bearable and meaningful. Thank you for being my rock.

And to my beloved grandparents, whose love, wisdom, and guidance continue to inspire me every day. Though you are no longer with us, your memory lives on in my heart and in this work. This thesis is dedicated to you, with deepest gratitude and eternal love.

Declaration

I, the undersigned, hereby declare that the work in this dissertation titled 'The Unique Experiences Encountered by Grandparents of Children With Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) and the Ongoing Journey of Navigating This Situation' was carried out by myself.

Otherwise, appropriate citations were included when referring to studies by other authors.

Miriana Portelli

YHALLARUL

15800H

31st July 2024

Acknowledgements

I extend my heartfelt gratitude and deepest appreciation to my supervisor, Fr Eric Cachia. His support and guidance have been instrumental in the completion of this dissertation. Without his help and encouragement, this work would not have been possible. Thank you, Fr Eric, for being there every step of the way.

I am deeply grateful to my family for their love, support, encouragement, and prayers throughout this journey. To my parents, Catherine and Anthony, thank you for being my pillar of strength over the years. Your unwavering love and support have meant everything to me, and I hope I have made you proud. I also extend my thanks to my in-laws, Romina and Joseph, and grandparents-in-law, Celestina and Xavier, who, along with my parents, have supported me both emotionally and practically by helping care for Meg. Additionally, I would like to thank my brothers, Paul and Gilbert, whose constant words of encouragement have been invaluable.

I want to express my deepest gratitude to my daughter, Meg, my world. I love you more than words can say, and even though you are too young to understand, you have been through so much with me. I promise to make up for the missed playtime and attention. I hope that watching me study has inspired in you a love for learning and education.

Above all, I want to thank my partner, Omar, for believing in me and providing constant comfort, understanding, and love. You stood by my side through all the challenges life presented. Your encouragement gave me the strength to continue with this research.

A special thanks goes to my course colleagues—Karen Mizzi, Herma Privitera

Brightwell, Jane Zammit, Sephora Chircop Bellizzi, Pamela Farrugia, and Elaine Azzopardi.

Their help and support, along with their consistent encouragement, has been a tremendous source of comfort throughout my studies. I am grateful to have completed this journey;

however, I also feel a deep sense of loss. My course colleagues had become like a second family throughout these years.

I also extend special thanks to all the lecturers at the Institute of Family Therapy (IFT) Malta. Their support, inspiration, and guidance have been invaluable throughout my studies.

They have served not only as excellent educators but also as mentors and role models.

Last but definitely not the least I would like to thank all the participants who shared their lived experiences with me. Without your contribution this study would not been possible.

List of Abbreviations

ASD Autism Spectrum Disorder

APA American Psychiatric Association

CDC Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

IAN Interactive Autism Network

IFT Institute of Family Therapy

IPA Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis

LSE Learning Support Educator

NGO Non-Governmental Organisation

TA Thematic Analysis

Table of Contents

Abstract	1
Dedication	3
Declaration	4
Acknowledgements	5
List of Abbreviations	7
Table of Contents	8
List of Tables	11
Chapter One: Introduction	12
Aims and Objectives of the Study	13
Personal Interest in the Subject	14
Chapter Two: Literature Review	16
Grandparenting a Child on the Autism Spectrum	16
Grandparents' Role	17
Grandparents' Dilemmas While Caring for Their Grandchildren	18
Autism and Stigma	19
Behavioural issues and the lack of public awareness	20
Exclusion and Social Isolation	21
Labelling	22
Parental Stress and Social Perception of Autism Spectrum Disorder	24
Social Isolation in the Context of Autism	25
Loneliness in Grandparents	26

Commonalities in Loneliness for Grandparents and Their Grandchildren on the Spectrum	
	27
Family Stressors	28
Family Dynamics and Grandparental Support in Autism Care	30
Chapter 3: Methodology	32
Research Approach	32
Choosing IPA Over Other Qualitative Methodologies	33
Rationale and Philosophical Underpinnings of IPA	34
Research Design	37
Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria	38
Data Collection	39
Data Analysis	40
Ethical Considerations	41
Self-reflexivity	41
Conclusion	43
Chapter Four: Results	44
The Participants	44
Sub-themes and Superordinate Themes	45
Grandparents' Initial Reaction Upon Receiving News	46
Awareness on Autism	48
Participants' Own Perceptions on Autism	49
The Relationship Between the Grandparents as a Couple	50

Society	51
Fear of the Future	53
Chapter Five: Discussion	54
Awareness and Knowledge on Autism	54
Initial Reaction When Given the News	56
Relationship Between Grandparents and their Adult Children	58
The Relation to Society	63
Fear for the Future	67
Recommendations	68
Limitations of the Study	69
References	74
Appendix 1: Participants' Information Sheet and Consent Form	93
Appendix 2: Interview Questions	96

List of Tables

Table 1	44
Table 2	45

Chapter One: Introduction

The field of autism research has mostly concentrated on the immediate family unit, especially parents, but the involvement of grandparents in the lives of children with ASD is relatively underexplored. Grandparents, as key members of the extended family, frequently give essential support and care while navigating a complex web of emotional, social, and practical issues with their children and grandchildren. This dissertation seeks to shed light on the unique experiences of grandparents with grandchildren with ASD, delving into the multifaceted journey they undertake.

According to the American Psychiatric Association (APA, 2013), ASD is a developmental condition characterised by challenges in social interaction, communication, and repetitive behaviours. The condition has become increasingly common in recent decades, impacting almost one in every 54 children in the United States alone (Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDC], 2020). As families adjust to the demands of a child with autism, grandparents frequently find themselves in an essential but challenging role. Their engagement might range from emotional support and respite care, to advocating for their grandchildren's needs in educational and healthcare systems (Hillman, 2007; Seligman and Darling, 2007).

Generational viewpoints, societal expectations, and personal life stages all have a unique impact on grandparents' experiences. All these factors influence their perceptions of autism, coping skills, and strategies for supporting their families. Furthermore, grandparents must balance regulating their own emotional responses with providing stability and comfort to their children and grandchildren (Hastings, 1997). This dual position may be both fulfilling and stressful, especially when dealing with the unexpected nature of ASD (Margetts, Le Couteur & Clements, 2006).

The challenges grandparents face are compounded by cultural beliefs and stigma surrounding autism. Public misunderstanding may lead to feelings of isolation and frustration as grandparents try to advocate for their grandchildren while simultaneously seeking acceptance and understanding from their communities (Gray, 2002). Furthermore, grandparents must frequently balance their supportive role with other duties and personal health issues, complicating their caregiving efforts (Griffith et al., 2010).

In contrast, the presence of grandparents can provide opportunities for positive family dynamics and resilience. Their presence helps build a feeling of continuity and legacy by providing a broader viewpoint and an abundance of life experience that contributes to the family's collective coping strategies (Findler, 2000). Furthermore, grandparents frequently function as cultural and family anchors, instilling beliefs and traditions while adjusting to their children's changing demands (Kahana et al.,1999).

Aims and Objectives of the Study

The objective of this research project is to contribute valuable insights to existing literature by examining the experiences and reactions of grandparents of children diagnosed with ASD. While extensive research has been conducted on the impact of autism on parents, the specific topic of grandparenting a child with ASD remains understudied. Therefore, this study aims to fill that gap by exploring the nuanced experiences of grandparents and their coping strategies.

This study aims to investigate the reactions and coping strategies of grandparents of children with ASD. The research has adopted a qualitative approach to capture the depth and complexity of these experiences. Semi-structured interviews, lasting between 45 and 60 minutes, were conducted with six grandparents. The interviews consisted of open-ended questions to allow participants to share their stories and perspectives freely. These interviews were audio-recorded and transcribed for detailed analysis.

To gain a deeper understanding of the lived experiences and the meanings behind grandparents' reactions to the news of their grandchildren's ASD diagnosis, the study employed Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis (IPA), which is suited for this type of research as it focuses on how individuals make sense of their personal and social worlds (Smith et al., 2009). This approach enabled a thorough exploration of the grandparents' emotional responses, coping mechanisms, and the impact of their grandchildren's diagnoses on their lives.

Participants for this study were purposefully sampled from individuals with first-hand experience with a grandchild's autism diagnosis within the past 10 years. The sample included both male and female participants to ensure a diverse range of perspectives.

Purposeful sampling was ideal for this research as it allowed for the selection of participants who could provide rich, relevant, and diverse insights into the phenomenon being studied (Patton, 2002).

This study aims to shed light on the experiences of grandparents and their unique perspectives regarding autism. This knowledge will expand our understanding of how grandparents cope with the challenges and demands associated with having a grandchild with ASD. Additionally, the insights gained from this research will offer valuable information for families and professionals supporting individuals with ASD.

Personal Interest in the Subject

My personal interest in this subject stems from my profession as a learning support educator (LSE). Over the years, I have had the opportunity to work with numerous students on the autism spectrum. I am constantly charmed by how these children, each in their unique way, exhibit such beauty and individuality. Every student has left a lasting impact on me, shaping who I am today, often without them even realising it. I care for these students as if

they are my own children; additionally, now I am a mother myself, I have a deeper understanding of the parents' or caregivers' desire to provide the best for their children.

Throughout my career, I have observed the significant role that grandparents play in the lives of their grandchildren, whether they are on the spectrum or not. Many grandparents are involved in daily activities, such as taking their grandchildren to and from school and caring for them after school until their parents return from work.

My curiosity has always been triggered by how grandparents react upon learning that their grandchild is on the autism spectrum. This initial question, along with their understanding of autism, drove my interest in this research. A few years ago, autism was not commonly recognised, which made me wonder about the grandparents' understanding of the condition. The presumption that the experience of discovering their grandchild has ASD might be negative is based on my own assumptions and the judgments I have encountered in various situations.

One particular experience that significantly influenced my interest was meeting a great-grandmother who was caring for her grandchild's child with autism. I was deeply impressed by her ability to manage and understand the child's challenging behaviours. She often shared her feelings and narrated the child's behaviours at home. This made me question whether she genuinely understood autism or if her understanding was based solely on her grandchild's behaviours. This encounter highlighted the need for more knowledge on this understudied topic and became a pivotal reason for my interest in pursuing this research.

Chapter Two: Literature Review

Grandparenting a Child on the Autism Spectrum

Grandparenting a child on the autism spectrum involves unique challenges and opportunities. Many grandparents do not have prior knowledge or understanding of autism. This lack of awareness can lead to confusion and feelings of helplessness as they try to understand their grandchildren's unique needs and behaviours (Hillman, 2007). Additionally, older grandparents might find it physically challenging to care for a child with autism, especially if they exhibit behaviours that require a lot of energy to manage. The physical demands can be particularly taxing if the grandparents are the primary caregivers (Hillman, 2007).

Supporting a grandchild with autism requires understanding their specific needs, fostering patience, and actively participating in their development. Grandparents can play a crucial role in providing emotional support to both the child and their parents, contributing to a nurturing and inclusive family environment. Learning about autism, staying informed about effective therapies, and embracing open communication are essential aspects of grandparenting a child on the spectrum. Additionally, creating a supportive, accepting atmosphere helps the grandchild thrive and enhances the overall family dynamic.

Grandparents may face generational differences in attitudes towards disability and autism, which can cause friction when discussing how to approach their care and development. These differences can result in disagreements with the child's parents over treatment approaches and caregiving practices (Sicile-Kira, 2014).

Since ASD presents unique challenges to families, understanding the role of grandparents in supporting these families is of growing importance. Becoming a grandparent is one of the roles taken on later in life – typically assigned rather than willingly chosen;

additionally, individuals have limited to no control over the timing of this role. However, according to Clarke and Roberts (2003), it is, overall, perceived as significant and fulfilling.

Grandparents' Role

The role of grandparents is constantly evolving due to shifts in demographics and changes in family structures. This evolution implies that the previously established norms linked to grandparents have become progressively unsuitable (Merrick, 2020).

There is limited knowledge about the expectations and attitudes of grandparents. Various aspects of the role, such as timing, the number of grandchildren, and the frequency of interactions, are beyond their control. Despite this, both grandparents and their adult children harbour certain expectations associated with the role. Typically, grandparents anticipate spending time with their grandchildren, experiencing a sense of appreciation when they have the opportunity to do so. Parents, on the other hand, expect grandparents to offer support. Meanwhile, the grandchildren themselves may look forward to hearing family history stories and receiving gifts (Kemp, 2004; Somary & Strieker, 1998).

The dynamics and agreements surrounding grandparental roles can vary based on the unique circumstances, values, and preferences of each family unit (Finch et al.,,1993; Mason et al., 2007). Indeed, the aforementioned expectations are subject to negotiation within the context of each family.

Thiele and Whelan (2008) suggested that women tend to derive more satisfaction from the grandparenting role than men. However, research indicates that these gender differences have diminished over the past few decades; moreover, they are less frequently observed in more contemporary studies (Peterson, 1999; Reitzes & Mutran, 2004).

The conduct and role of grandparents appear to be influenced by the significance the individual attaches to the role and the level of meaning they attribute to it (Miller &

Cavanaugh, 1990; Silverstein & Marenco, 2001; Sorensen & Cooper, 2010). Broadly speaking, grandparents who actively engage in their role tend to characterise grandparenthood as a more central and meaningful aspect of their identity, compared to those labelled as 'passive' or 'remote' grandparents (Merrick, 2020).

The Interactive Autism Network (IAN) conducted a study involving over 2,600 grandparents of children diagnosed with ASD. The research revealed that approximately one-third of grandparents in the United States were the first to raise concerns regarding the potential presence of ASD in their grandchildren. Moreover, 71% of them indicated involvement in making treatment decisions, while over 15% reported offering transportation services at least once a week. Additionally, about 11% said they reside in the same household as their grandchild diagnosed with ASD (IAN, 2010).

Grandparents' Dilemmas While Caring for Their Grandchildren

Grandparents often grapple with the dilemma of how much support and intervention they should offer (Ariel & Naseef, 2006; Rice & Bellin, 2009b) while also respecting the autonomy of the parents.

They may, for instance, wish to be involved in their grandchildren's lives by providing emotional support, caregiving and assisting in educational and therapeutic activities (Ariel & Naseef, 2006). While doing this, they should ensure their involvement does not overstep boundaries or undermine the parents' decisions regarding the child's care (Rice & Bellin, 2009b). This balance can be difficult to achieve since it involves careful consideration of family dynamics and communication. Because grandparents may have various notions about disability and autism based on their generational experiences, this can lead to arguments as to which are the appropriate ways for intervention and care (Sicile-Kira, 2014).

The generation gap also influences grandparenting approaches, which complicates the issue in question. Parents' chosen approaches may differ from their own parent's opinions or experiences (Hillman, 2007). Now that grandparents have a new role, switching from primary caregivers to supporting figures to their children requires clear communication and understanding (Rice & Bellin, 2009a). While still having their own process of grief and acceptance in response to their grandchildren's diagnoses, they must discover strategies to cope with their emotions while simultaneously helping their children and grandchildren on the spectrum (Hillman, 2007).

Upon learning of their grandchildren's ASD diagnoses, many grandparents immediately experience concerns about the emotional turmoil and distress in their adult children's lives. This sense of role confusion seems to be a common experience among grandparents of children with ASD (Hillman, 2007).

In a study by Margetts, Le Couteur & Croom (2006), grandparents reported experiencing ongoing shifts, characterised by three primary themes: i) the parental bond (a protective connection towards both grandchild and adult offspring); ii) seeking answers (pursuing understanding); and iii) maintaining cohesion (preserving family unity).

The dynamic relationship between grandparents and their grandchildren with autism remains an area with limited exploration in existing literature. However, grandparents have been recognised as significant in therapeutic interventions for the family dynamic within the context of ASD (Hasenecz, 2010; Hillman, 2007; IAN, 2010; Margetts, Couteur & Croom, 2006).

Autism and Stigma

Children with ASD frequently exhibit a variety of repetitive behaviours that differ in type and severity. Identifying the basic functions of these behaviours is critical, since

treatments may be ineffective or even aggravate the behaviour if not selected and applied carefully (O'Neill et al., 1997). Aggression and self-injury, for example, are often used by children on the spectrum as a form of communication (Gualtieri, 1988).

A neurodevelopmental condition, ASD not only affects the individuals themselves but also significantly influences the lives of their families, who frequently deal with problematic behaviours that might hamper the child's scholastic development, independence, and general quality of life. Besides endangering the individual's and others' well-being and/or causing harm to property, these actions can exclude family members from the community and society as a whole (Worcester et al., 2008). In such situations, family members may feel the need to restrict their social connections to people who understand (Gray, 2002). Furthermore, coping with unpredictable responses while also attempting to soothe their children can result in a feeling of powerlessness when confronted with impending tantrums (Pisula, 2011).

Behavioural Issues and the Lack of Public Awareness

A significant challenge faced by families and individuals with ASD is the general lack of public awareness and understanding about the condition. This information gap can lead to misunderstandings, stigma, and insufficient support for people with autism.

Many individuals have misunderstandings regarding autism because of a lack of knowledge. Common misconceptions include the idea that all people with autism are non-verbal or lack emotional intelligence. Such misunderstandings can lead to stigmatisation, in which people with autism and their families are unfairly labelled or mistreated (Autism Society, 2021). Stigma can have a significant influence on the self-esteem and social integration of people with ASD, making it more difficult for them to lead happy lives (Goffman, 1963).

The lack of public information frequently results in inappropriate reactions to behaviours shown by individuals on the spectrum. Meltdowns and repetitive behaviours, which are common in autism, are often mistaken as disobedience or inadequate parenting. This misconception can lead to unfair judgment and criticism from others (Kite et al., 2013).

The public's lack of knowledge of autism also has an impact on educational settings. Teachers and school personnel may not be adequately trained to teach students with autism, resulting in incorrect educational placements and a lack of specialised care. This can impede academic achievement and social development in individuals on the spectrum (Simpson et al., 2018).

Exclusion and Social Isolation

Another challenge is the exclusion from ordinary setups and increased social isolation for families of children with autism. These families are frequently excluded from traditional social and community settings, which leads to increased social isolation.

Exclusion and isolation may have a substantial influence on the family's quality of life and mental health. For instance, children with autism may struggle to participate in – and even be invited to – daily social activities such as birthday parties, playdates, and extracurricular activities, with behavioural challenges, sensory sensitivities, and social communication difficulties often being behind the reluctance. According to Woodgate et al. (2008), this may lead families to intentionally opt out of these activities and prevent unwanted reactions from others. Additionally, public places, including parks, restaurants, and recreational facilities, may not be accommodating to children with autism. In this scenario, a lack of knowledge and acceptance in the community can result in uncomfortable or unfriendly encounters, deterring families from participating in community activities (Gray, 2002).

The challenges of caring for a child with ASD can place considerable strain on family connections and relationships. Parents may experience greater stress and exhaustion, resulting in social disengagement and poor connection with extended family and friends. Siblings may also feel abandoned or burdened by their sibling/s' autism-related needs (Myers et al., 2009). Thus, social isolation experienced by families of children on the spectrum can have a significant impact on their mental health. Parents, particularly mothers, have an increased chance of developing depression, anxiety, and other mental health difficulties, while the lack of social support and understanding may increase feelings of isolation and helplessness (Smith et al., 2018).

Families with children on the spectrum confront considerable obstacles, such as exclusion from normal settings and increasing social isolation. According to Boyd (2002), creating support groups for parents and families of children with ASD can give much-needed social and emotional support. These groups can provide a safe environment for sharing experiences, resources, and coping skills. Addressing these concerns via public awareness, support networks, and inclusive practices can help these families improve their quality of life.

Labelling

The diagnosis and subsequent 'labelling' of a child with autism can have profound effects on family dynamics. Grandparents, in particular, experience unique challenges and emotional responses as they navigate their roles within the family and society. They frequently experience a variety of emotions after learning of their grandchildren's autism diagnosis. These can include shock, denial, guilt, and grief as they come to terms with the implications of the label (Hastings, 2003).

Their initial reaction is frequently marked with uncertainty and a lack of knowledge regarding the diagnosis' implications for their grandchildren's future. Over time, however,

many grandparents come to accept it and learn to adjust. This process can be emotionally stressful, especially if grandparents have misunderstandings about autism or have predetermined notions about their grandchildren's development (Krauss & Seltzer, 1999).

Labelling a child with autism can strain the intergenerational connections within the family. Grandparents' ideas regarding autism and its origins often differ from those of the child's parents, resulting in arguments or confrontations over treatment and educational techniques (Seligman & Darling, 2007). These disagreements may originate from variations in understanding or acceptance of the diagnosis and its implications.

Grandparents frequently take on caregiving tasks to help their children and grandchildren. This may be rewarding and challenging, as they must balance offering support while also managing their own emotional reactions to the diagnosis. The additional responsibilities can cause physical and emotional exhaustion, especially for those who already have age-related health issues (Hillman, 2007).

The label of autism might cause perceived stigma, influencing how grandparents engage with their social networks. They may experience a lack of understanding or acceptance from friends and community members, leading to social disengagement and isolation (Gray, 2002). Moreover, grandparents may often feel ashamed or afraid to share their grandchildren's condition, thus increasing their sense of loneliness.

One of the most significant ways grandparents can cope with the diagnosis is to research and educate themselves on autism. This can help dispel worries and misunderstandings, allowing them to better support their grandchildren and advocate for their needs within the family and community (Hutton & Caron, 2005). Some grandparents actively engage in therapeutic interventions and educational activities for their grandchildren. Their involvement may contribute to the child's development while also giving grandparents a

sense of purpose and connection to their grandchild's progress (Prendeville & Kinsella, 2019).

Parental Stress and Social Perception of ASD

The study of parents' experiences with their children with ASD has become broader. Parents of children on the spectrum may endure severe pressures beyond those faced while raising children with other chronic diseases or medical disorders (Hayes & Watson, 2013). When a child develops indications or is diagnosed with ASD, the entire family's everyday activities and financial circumstances may alter drastically, prompting considerable modifications in family relations (DePape & Lindsay, 2015). Indeed, the defining traits of ASD, such as difficulties with social contact, reciprocal communication, and the appearance of restricted or repetitive behaviours, frequently cause stress for parents (APA, 2013).

Individuals with ASD often appear typical in appearance, which can perplex onlookers when they exhibit unusual behaviours. Some people may struggle to accept or recognise that a child has ASD because of their normal outward appearance (Moyson & Roeyers, 2011). Without awareness of the child's condition, these behaviours are often misinterpreted as challenging, while understanding the child has ASD generally fosters greater tolerance (Chambres et al., 2008; Huws & Jones, 2010). Consequently, those with ASD and their families frequently face societal criticism based on actions that challenge normative assumptions of behaviour and development.

The Stigma and Social Perception of Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD)

Erving Goffman's significant book, The Theory of Social Stigma, described stigma as a perceived negative deviation from societal standards and principles (1963). The research he conducted helped provide a paradigm for analysing stigmatising conditions. According to Goffman, stigma may have a significant influence on the quality of life and welfare of those

with disabilities, as well as on their close friends and relatives. This is known as *courtesy stigma*. Goffman's study remains a key theoretical basis for understanding stigma, although recent research has expanded on the topic (Farrugia, 2009).

Parent participants in a study by Neely-Barnes et al. (2011) suggested that the general public often struggles to recognize autism, as they typically only notice a child's disruptive behaviour. According to Gray (1993) a mix of widespread impairment and apparent physical normalcy gives the stigma encountered by families with children on the autism spectrum its particular aspect.

Indeed, Broady et al. (2017, p. 228) observed that parents often experience negative comments from the general public, school and even their own family members about the behaviour of their child with ASD, giving examples such as "that child just needs a good smack on the bum", or "some people shouldn't be parents".

Social Isolation in the Context of Autism

Social isolation may include *subjective* and/or *objective* components (Zavaleta et al., 2014). *Objective social isolation* refers to an individual's real quantity of social interaction, such as fewer regular interactions with others, fewer individuals in a social circle, as well as living alone (Holt-Lunstad et al., 2015). *Subjective social isolation*, on the other hand, pertains to an individual's perception of the adequacy or quality of their social connections and encompasses aspects such as perceived social support (Wang et al., 2017). Loneliness, for example, is a type of subjective social isolation described as a poor emotional state caused by a disparity between one's actual and desired social interactions (Peplau & Perlman, 1982).

In the following chapter, I will delve into research conducted in the past to better understand the historical context and evolution of knowledge in this field. Loneliness has received little attention in the autism research area, partly because initial definitions of autism

emphasised how autistic individuals prefer to stay alone. Kanner (1943), for instance, described one of his clients on the autism spectrum as someone who is at their happiest and most delighted when left on their own, noting that individuals on the spectrum have a "powerful desire for aloneness" (p. 249). Furthermore, Asperger (1944, p. 38) stated that, while "human beings normally live in constant interaction with their environment and react to it continuously ... autists" have poorly disrupted and significantly reduced contact.

Loneliness in Grandparents

Many grandparents experience loneliness due to the loss of friends and peers, either through death, relocation, or decreased social interaction as they age (Victor et al., 2004). Social circles naturally diminish over time, leading to increased feelings of isolation. Physical health problems can limit a grandparent's ability to engage in social activities, further isolating them from their community and social networks (Coyle & Dugan, 2012). Indeed, chronic illnesses and mobility issues are common barriers to maintaining an active social life.

Retirement often reduces daily social interactions that were previously a part of working life, contributing to feelings of loneliness. The lack of a daily routine and the sense of purpose that work provides can be difficult adjustments (Dorfman, 1995). Changes in family dynamics, such as children moving away or being preoccupied with their own families and careers, can leave grandparents feeling neglected and lonely. This sense of abandonment can be profound, especially if grandparents were previously heavily involved in their children's lives (Bengtson, 2001).

Grandparents may find themselves isolated from their peers who do not fully understand the challenges associated with raising a grandchild with autism. This can lead to feelings of alienation and loneliness (Hillman, 2007). The responsibility of caregiving can

limit their ability to participate in social activities and maintain social connections, further exacerbating their sense of loneliness (Hastings, 2003).

Commonalities in Loneliness for Grandparents and Their Grandchildren on the Spectrum

Both grandparents and children with autism may feel isolated from typical social settings. Grandparents might avoid social gatherings due to caregiving responsibilities, and children with autism might be excluded from social activities due to their behaviour (Bauminger & Kasari, 2000; Hillman, 2007). The emotional strain of dealing with the challenges associated with autism can lead to profound feelings of loneliness for both grandparents and children.

There is a growing interest in studying loneliness and isolation in individuals with autism. Studies have found that children and adolescents on the spectrum experience loneliness more profoundly and more often than their typically developing peers (Bauminger & Kasari, 2000; Bauminger et al., 2003). Youngsters with ASD tend to feel loneliness in a qualitatively different way than their classmates. For instance, past research has shown that children with autism tend to equate loneliness solely with physical isolation, whereas children without autism describe loneliness in terms of emotional and social-cognitive aspects (Bauminger & Kasari, 2000).

For typically developing children, loneliness involves a deeper emotional experience, including feelings of sadness, rejection, and a lack of meaningful social connections. They understand loneliness as not just the absence of physical company but also as the absence of emotional intimacy and supportive relationships (Bauminger & Kasari, 2000).

Children with ASD often face challenges in social communication and interaction, which may limit their ability to form and maintain relationships. This can result in a more

concrete, less nuanced understanding of social experiences. While non-disabled children are more adept at interpreting social cues and understanding the emotional subtleties of relationships, children with ASD might struggle with these aspects, leading to a more simplistic view of loneliness. This difference in perception underscores the importance of tailored social skills interventions for children with ASD, aiming to enhance their understanding and management of social and emotional loneliness (Bauminger et al., 2003; White & Roberson-Nay, 2009).

Further studies suggested the absence of friendships as an essential indicator of loneliness (Bauminger & Kasari, 2000; Locke et al., 2010), with many children on the spectrum having an inadequate degree of friendship quality as well as hovering on the fringes of their educational network of friends (Calder et al., 2013; Locke et al., 2010).

While loneliness does not appear to be linked to a recognition of friendship between children with or without autism (Bottema-Beutel et al., 2019), inadequate levels of quality of friendship and/or residing on the outskirts of one's educational social networks can result in social withdrawal, isolation, and loneliness in adolescence (Sumiya et al., 2018; White & Roberson-Nay, 2009; Whitehouse et al., 2009).

Family Stressors

Families typically prepare for changes before the birth of a new child. However, they cannot fully grasp the extent of these changes until the baby arrives. As the delivery date approaches, the tangible effects of the impending addition become more apparent. Financial adjustments, shifts in parental roles, and even potential alterations in living arrangements are anticipated.

Having a child with a disability poses additional and significant challenges for parents and other family members, with each disability and child presenting unique characteristics

that shape the nature of that challenge (Norton & Drew, 1994). Certain disabilities, like ASD, exhibit extreme variations in ability and behaviour, introducing heightened diversity to the challenges faced by family members (Norton & Drew, 1994).

Having a child with a disability has a profound influence on family relations, sometimes resulting in unfulfilled ambitions, and may also affect the parents' relationship. The substantial differences in skills and behaviours linked with autism provide distinct and diverse issues that can exacerbate emotions of loss and disappointment among parents.

Dreams of a 'normal' upbringing and a bright future for their child may give way to concerns about the child's growth, independence, and societal acceptability. This shift in expectations can cause a strain on marriages or relationships as couples are forced to deal with the emotional and practical challenges thrust upon them. Additionally, growing stress and the need to constantly attend to the child's needs can reduce parents' time and energy for each other, potentially leading to reduced marital satisfaction and intimacy (Hartley et al., 2011; Risdal & Singer, 2004).

Furthermore, the ongoing concern and financial burden of caring for a child with a disability can intensify tensions and lead to arguments within the couple, thereby impacting the quality of their relationship (Karst & Van Hecke, 2012). Moreover, autism frequently places significant demands on grandparents, requiring them to take on their parental obligations to assist both their grandchildren and their own children. Demands may require grandparents to pitch in as supplementary caregivers to help manage the child's requirements (Hastings, 1997). This extended engagement may indicate that grandparents are more actively involved in caregiving duties well into what would normally be their retirement years, essentially extending their parental roles. This extended caregiver role may also entail providing stability and consistency for the child, which is crucial given the structured surroundings that children with autism frequently demand (Skarin & Mohr, 2002).Indeed,

research by Rodrigue et al. (1990, as referenced in Dunn et al., 2001) found that families with children with ASD tend to avoid public events because they are irritated by strangers' reactions. Furthermore, according to Brill (2001), they may also harbour jealousy towards other families whose children are typical developers.

Family Dynamics and Grandparental Support in Autism Care

Koegel et al. (1983) discovered no variations in stress levels or psychological functioning among families with disabled children and those without. Indeed, according to Akerley (1984) and Kazak and Marvin (1984), parenting a child with special needs can actually strengthen couples through teamwork and shared purpose.

Furthermore, the involvement of grandparents can assist in minimising overall family stress levels. According to Hastings (1997) and Hillman (2007), grandparents may greatly improve the family's resilience and stability by engaging in caregiving and providing advice based on their own parenting experiences. The teamwork necessary to care for a child on the spectrum may build a better intergenerational family dynamic, with grandparents feeling more respected and included into the family's functioning.

Studies have identified a variety of distinct coping methods and tools employed by families with children with special needs to ensure effective adaptation. Social assistance in the form of parental education initiatives, for instance, helps families educate their children on the spectrum by modelling functional skills as well as appropriate behaviour (Bondy & Frost, 1994; Harris & Handleman, 1994; Lovaas, 1981; Marcus & Schopler, 1989; Talpins & Kabot, 1996). Assistance and encouragement from close family and friends is also vital (Randall & Parker, 1999).

According to research, mothers who express less stress also experience better support from their spouse, close and distant family members, friends, and any other involved caregivers (Bristol, 1979; Bristol, 1987; Bristol & Schopler, 1983).

Chapter 3: Methodology

Introduction

This chapter outlines the methodology employed in the study. It offers insights into the rationale behind the chosen approach, the research design, data collection and analysis methods, as well as ethical considerations, and my personal reflective journey throughout the research process.

Research Approach

I adopted a qualitative design for this study so that I could discover the major themes that emerged from the data collected, which investigated the unique experiences of grandparents of children with ASD and their ongoing journey of navigating this situation, including their reactions upon receiving the news, how they handled it, and their relationship with their children and grandchildren.

While quantitative research converts information about studied phenomena into numbers, the goal of qualitative research is to determine how and why these phenomena happen (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). This approach is generally preferred for studies focusing on understanding specific human experiences and relationships; as such, data is typically highly subjective, stemming from individual experiences (Lewis, 2015). In contrast, a qualitative research design aims to take a holistic, comprehensive approach to the study of a phenomenon, exploring the inner experiences of participants to gain insight into the causes of the phenomenon under study (Corbin et al., 2014).

The diverse assumptions, interpretative frameworks and viewpoints of various individuals enriched the study, enhancing the depth of this approach. This enabled me to examine the phenomenon thoroughly.

Throughout this research, I was able to explore how grandparents made sense of the news that their grandchildren are on the autism spectrum, the meaning they attribute to it, and their understanding of the condition. Additionally, I examined how they collaborate with their children (the parents of the child on the spectrum), their spouses (if any), other grandchildren, and society in general.

Epoche is a crucial concept in phenomenology, especially for this qualitative study. It involves the researcher setting "aside all prejudgments, bracketing his or her experiences and relying on intuition, imagination, and universal structures to obtain a picture of the experience" (Creswell, 1998, p. 52). In this study, given my experience working with students on the autism spectrum, it was necessary to bracket my personal perceptions and preconceived ideas about the subject to gain a fresh understanding of the participating grandparents' experiences.

Choosing IPA Over Other Qualitative Methodologies

After evaluating other methods within the qualitative paradigm, including discourse analysis, thematic analysis (TA), grounded theory analysis, and narrative, I determined that IPA was the most suitable approach for this research. As described by Smith et al. (2009), IPA "provides us with a rich source of ideas about how to examine and comprehend lived experiences" (p. 10).

When I commenced this research, my specific interest was to obtain a detailed understanding of grandparents' perceived experiences and their process of making meaning. This would not be achieved had I used TA; according to Braun and Clarke (2006), TA identifies, analyses, and reports themes within data to provide insights into patterns of meaning. Narrative analysis examines stories to understand how individuals construct their identities and make sense of their experiences, capturing rich, detailed accounts of

participants' lives (Clandinin & Connelly, 2000; Riessman, 2008). On the other hand, grounded theory analysis constructs theories through systematic data gathering and analysis, aiming to generate theories that explain processes, actions, or interactions (Corbin & Strauss, 2015; Glaser & Strauss, 1967).

Rationale and Philosophical Underpinnings of IPA

As a qualitative research approach, IPA seeks to understand how individuals make sense of their personal and social worlds. This methodology is particularly suited for exploring complex, nuanced experiences, making it a powerful tool in psychological and social research. The rationale for using IPA lies in its detailed examination of lived experiences, its philosophical roots in phenomenology, hermeneutics and ideography, as well as its focus on the meanings individuals ascribe to their experiences (Smith et al., 2009).

Phenomenology, founded by Edmund Husserl, is the study of conscious experiences from the first-person perspective. Husserl's work emphasises the importance of understanding how individuals perceive and interpret their experiences. He introduced the concept of *intentionality*, which refers to the directedness of consciousness toward objects and experiences in the world (Husserl, 1970). The chosen methodology of IPA draws from this phenomenological tradition by aiming to capture the essence of participants' experiences. Researchers using IPA strive to understand phenomena as they are perceived and experienced by individuals, thus providing rich, detailed accounts of personal lived experiences.

Building on Husserl's ideas, Martin Heidegger expanded phenomenology to include the importance of context and the interpretative nature of experience. Heidegger emphasised that understanding is always situated within a specific context, and that individuals continuously interpret their experiences within their world (1962). This perspective aligns

with IPA's focus on understanding participants' lived experiences in their particular contexts and acknowledges that these experiences are inherently interpretative.

The IPA approach aligned well with the research aims of this study as it allowed me to deeply explore the experiences of grandparents of children on the autism spectrum and their ongoing journeys. It enabled me to investigate their perceived relational experiences, how they negotiated receiving the news, and their interactions with their children, their other grandchildren, their spouses (if any), and the condition itself. I delved into the relationship dynamics of grandparents with their spouses, especially those who were not separated or widowed. I inquired about how the presence of autism affected their relationship or marriage, and whether they encountered any difficulties or disagreements. Some disagreements arose around who would spend time with the grandchild versus who would continue with their daily routines. For example, participants discussed how they managed the balance of caregiving responsibilities and maintaining their own personal lives.

Hermeneutics, the theory and methodology of interpretation, is another core element of IPA. It is concerned with the interpretation of texts, symbols, and experiences. Researchers using IPA engage in what is known as a double hermeneutic process, wherein they interpret the participants' interpretations of their own experiences (Smith & Osborn, 2003). This means that IPA involves two levels of interpretation: first, the participants make sense of their experiences; then the researcher makes sense of how the participants are making sense of their experiences.

Paul Ricoeur's distinction between a "hermeneutics of empathy" and a "hermeneutics of suspicion" is particularly relevant here. While the former involves understanding participants' experiences from their perspectives, the latter involves a more critical analysis that seeks to uncover deeper, often hidden meanings (Ricoeur, 1970). Meanwhile, IPA

primarily utilises a hermeneutics of empathy, aiming to get as close as possible to the participants' own viewpoint while acknowledging that the researcher's own perspective and context will inevitably influence the interpretation.

This method allowed me to interpret the participants' perceived relational experiences and relate them to existing literature. For example, one of the participants learned that, whenever a change is going to happen for the child, she has to prepare him beforehand. By doing so she reduces his "tantrums", which panic her as she does not feel strong enough to calm him down at that time.

I was also guided by the multiple hermeneutics method while understanding these events. While attempting to empathise with the participants; experiences, I critically interacted with them, regardless of what they might have accomplished or were willing to accomplish (Eatough & Smith, 2008). This strategy enabled me to gain a more complete grasp of the topic under inquiry (Smith, 2004).

The third philosophical underpinning of IPA is *ideography*, which focuses on the particular rather than the general. Unlike nomothetic approaches that seek to make broad generalisations about populations, idiographic approaches are concerned with in-depth analysis of individual cases. The idiographic focus of IPA means that it involves a detailed, in-depth analysis of each participant's unique experience before moving to more general claims. This approach ensures that the nuances and complexities of each individual's experience are captured (Smith et al., 2009).

This idiographic commitment is reflected in the way IPA studies are conducted.

Researchers typically use small, purposively selected samples to allow for a deep, detailed exploration of each participant's experiences. This enables researchers to produce rich,

nuanced accounts that highlight the uniqueness of each participant's perspective, while also identifying patterns and themes that may emerge across cases (Smith et al., 2009).

The idiographic approach in IPA allowed me to deeply examine each individual experience, identifying both similarities and differences among them to uncover participants' thought processes and interpretations (Shinebourne, 2011). While interviewing grandparents, I considered the relational dynamics between the grandparents and the grandchild on the autism spectrum, as well as between the grandparents and myself, both during the interviews and later during the data analysis within the broader context.

The rationale for using IPA in research is grounded in its ability to provide a deep, nuanced understanding of personal experiences. This approach is particularly valuable in fields such as psychology, health, and social sciences, where understanding the subjective experiences of individuals is crucial. By focusing on how people make sense of their experiences, IPA allows researchers to explore the meanings that individuals ascribe to significant events and processes in their lives.

Research Design

For participant recruitment, I selected a purposive sampling method, as it was essential to identify individuals with specific characteristics which could offer data pertinent to the research question. Using a random or representative sample would have been ineffective for examining the specific phenomenon under study. Therefore, I needed to identify a relatively homogeneous population (Smith & Osborn, 2004).

I initially contacted *Nanniet Malta*, a non-governmental organisation (NGO) via email and one of their social media platforms. When I received no response, I then turned to my family and friends, who helped me connect with grandparents they knew had grandchildren on the spectrum. Through their assistance, I was able to recruit participants. Once they agreed

to participate in the study, I provided them with an information sheet (Appendix 1), available in both Maltese and English, which included all necessary details about the study and my contact information for direct communication. Participants were given the option to schedule the interview at their convenience, considering their needs.

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

The sample consisted of six Maltese (Gozitan) grandparents of children on the autism spectrum. I chose to focus on grandparents within the Maltese context as there is limited literature available specifically on ASD that addresses the experiences of grandparents with a grandchild on the spectrum.

It is essential to highlight the significant role grandparents play in the upbringing of grandchildren, particularly those on the autism spectrum. By sharing the experiences of the grandparents interviewed in this study, I aim to provide reassurance and a sense of community for other current and future grandparents who may find themselves in similar situations. This can help them understand that they are not alone and can relate to the shared experiences of others in similar circumstances.

I opted for a limited number of participants in my study to make the research objectives more manageable. According to Crouch and McKenzie (2006), having fewer participants can facilitate the development of closer relationships between the researcher and participants, thus enhancing the quality of information exchange. Participants were selected based on their experience with the phenomenon under investigation and their willingness to share their experiences.

The interviews uncovered the rich and distinctive perceived experiences of each individual participant. The variations, similarities, and spontaneity brought their experiences

to life and added depth to their stories. Special attention was also given to how they developed common or unique themes and the negotiation processes they underwent.

Data Collection

The information was acquired via semi-structured interviews. Following IPA epistemology, I developed vast, open-ended questions with the goal of exploring the phenomena in depth rather than testing a predefined hypothesis (Smith & Osborn, 2004).

I created an interview guide for the semi-structured interviews with the participants.

After consulting with my tutor and making some changes for clarity, the questions were piloted with the first participant. Because only minimal improvements were required, I chose to include the pilot findings in the research, as no significant changes were made to the question guide after the pilot.

The initial questions were designed to gather background information on the participants. I then asked about their experience when receiving the news from their children, their interpretation of it, and their perspectives on it. The questions progressed to explore the dynamics between the grandparents as a couple, their interactions with other grandchildren, and their relationship with their children who the parents of the child on the autism spectrum are. Additionally, they were asked about their views on society (Appendix 2).

The goal of these following questions was to comprehend the grandparents' reported experiences within the family dynamics in accordance with systems theory. Circular questions were employed to acquire a full understanding of the grandparents' experiences (Scheel & Conoley, 1998).

I selected the interviewing method to encourage participants to speak about their perceived experiences since it is a flexible approach that allowed me to collect an ample amount of qualitative material to address my research question. Despite the fact that

the interview agenda had been planned ahead of time, I was able to delve into interesting themes raised by the participants during the interviews (Lyons & Coyle, 2008).

Throughout the interviews, I intently listened to the participants while closely adhering to the order of the pre-prepared questions. Nevertheless, I inquired for further information and explained concerns as they emerged without becoming directive. This method helped assure the data's dependability by allowing me to address any ambiguities and discrepancies in the participants' replies, assist them in retaining information (Smith, 2009), and elicit relevant and accurate data (Bailey, 2008).

This approach also enabled me to create a pleasant environment and establish a deep connection with the participants, which reduced the chance of getting socially acceptable replies (Patton, 1990). At the same time, I was cautious to avoid asking questions that reflected my thoughts rather than the participants'.

Data Analysis

The purpose of the study was to identify dominant themes from the data, focusing on issues, linguistic features, genres, and sub-themes related to the experiences of grandparents of children on the autism spectrum. The interpretive descriptive analytic process aimed to illuminate possibilities for thought and action rather than discovering absolute truths.

A summary table of superordinate and subordinate themes for each participant was created by reducing and abstracting the data to identify higher-order themes that captured the essence of each participant's experience. After analysing commonalities and differences across all cases, a final table of themes was established. These themes were used to present the study's results (Smith & Osborn, 2004).

Interviews were transcribed verbatim, and themes were elicited from each transcript using the participants' own wording. I noted my thoughts and potential biases, reflecting on how they might influence data analysis (Smith & Osborn, 2004). I also considered my positionality as a female, daughter, mother, LSE, and my personal relationship with disability.

Ethical Considerations

All the essential ethical procedures were taken to guarantee that no participants were hurt, especially considering the topic's propensity to elicit strong emotions. Because of the delicate nature of the research, ethical concerns were carefully explored at every level of the procedure. Participants were given a clear description of the study and were properly informed about the limitations and advantages of their involvement (Bond, 2004). I focused on adult participants to secure explicit consent and to prevent any additional ethical issues that may emerge when questioning youngsters about such a sensitive issue.

Details about confidentiality, data storage, and retention were specified, and participants' identities were encrypted to preserve anonymity. Before commencing the study, participants provided informed permission and were assured that they can withdraw at any moment. Each interview concluded with a quick debriefing. The study received ethical approval from the Institute's Research Ethics Committee for IFT-Malta.

Self-reflexivity

As an LSE, I have supported several students on the autism spectrum. While conducting this research, I aimed to ensure that participants shared their own experiences rather than discussing my own, though I sometimes felt I was a bit directive.

I allowed participants to choose the interview location, and most opted for their home or workplace. This unfamiliarity with the setting and meeting participants for the first time to

discuss a sensitive topic like their grandchildren's autism made me uncomfortable. However, being in their safe space helped them share their experiences more openly.

During the interviews, I felt torn between my roles as a mother, LSE, and researcher. I had to consciously stay in the researcher role, focused on obtaining information, despite sometimes slipping into my LSE role. Participants occasionally directed questions at me as an LSE rather than a researcher. Nonetheless, my position provided valuable insights, fuelling my curiosity to learn more about the phenomenon, ask deeper questions, and engage with grandparents on a deeper level.

As a mother to a 12- to 18-month-old daughter during the time of conducting interviews, my mental health was significantly impacted. Listening to participants' stories about noticing differences in their grandchildren's behaviours resonated deeply with me, as I thought I observed similar behaviours in my own daughter. I kept these concerns to myself but addressed them during my subsequent therapy sessions. This process helped me gain better self-awareness, as I found myself delaying interviews with participants due to the emotional toll it took on me.

During the interviews, I gained a deeper understanding of why certain parents and grandparents behave in particular ways. As an LSE, I interact with them regularly and witness their joy when they see significant improvements in their children's progress over the course of a year. While I get to know the child only from the beginning of the scholastic year, parents and grandparents have known them their entire lives. In several interviews, participants mentioned substantial improvements in children's communication skills, highlighting the long-term perspective they have on their development.

Conclusion

This chapter outlined the study's methodology, covering the research design and rationale, data collection and analysis methods, as well as the ethical considerations and self-reflexivity procedures.

Chapter Four: Results

This section presents the findings based on the primary themes that emerged from the interviews and data analysis. The results are organised into themes, with superordinate themes and their corresponding sub-themes. These highlight the commonalities and differences found in the research. To protect the participants, all names have been changed. Quotations from the conversations between the participants and the interviewer are included, with the original quotes in Maltese and their English translations, as the interviews were conducted in Maltese.

The Participants

Table 1 illustrates the study participants' information.

Table 1Participant Information

Name	Polly-Ann	Jeremy	Josephine	Celeste	Rose	Kate
Age	64	67	74	69	72	58
Status	Married	Married	Widow	Married	Married	Separated
Number of children	4	4	3	3	2	2
Number of grandchildren	4	4	3	2	4	2
Age of grandchild on spectrum	7	7	10	8	17	11
Profession	Housewife/ cleaner	Self- employed	Invoice typist/ housewife	Manager	Seamstress	Cleaner
Retired/employed	Retired	Retired	Retired	Employed	Retired	Employed

Sub-themes and Superordinate Themes

The sub-themes and superordinate themes that emerged from the data are shown in Table 2.

Table 2Sub-themes and Superordinate Themes

Sub-themes	Superordinate themes		
Relationship with the grandchild on the spectrum	Relationships		
Relationship between the couple (where applicable)			
Relationship between grandparent and their children			
Relationship with society			
Indications that something is amiss Shock Denial Acceptance Comparison to themselves – blame	Initial indications and reaction when given the news		
Communication between the adults (grandparent/s and their adult daughter/son) Communication between the child and grandparent Type of communication the grandchild use	Communication		
No awareness of what autism is Knowledge Social judgements	Awareness and knowledge on Autism		
Fear of the future Fear of being in the public	Fear		
Satisfied seeing the child like others Included Judgement	Society		

Grandparents' Initial Reaction Upon Receiving News

Regardless of whether grandparents have noticed any developmental or behavioural indications that something might be amiss, receiving the news that their grandchild has a lifelong condition is a significant moment for them.

In this study, participants described when they first began to notice their grandchildren were not developing typically. Some of the participants, like Josephine, attempted to reassure themselves and persuade their adult children that these atypical behaviours were simply unique reactions.

He had the letters ... of the alphabet... and his father was playing with him, he sorted, sorted for him the alphabet. This boy dismantled, dismantled it ... and done it by himself...he did not get one wrong. dismantled it again and re done it again. dismantled it again and redone it starting from ... from "z" ...this to us appeared to be a great piece of work... removed it and done the Maltese alphabet. (Josephine)

Some of the grandparents began to notice that their grandchildren did not consistently respond when their names were called. This led them to suspect potential hearing difficulties or speech delays. Each of them hoped that, over time, the child would start speaking and the issue would resolve on its own, especially when professionals confirmed there were no hearing difficulties. Josephine explained how "they [the child's parents] thought ... that he has hearing problems. Then they started taking him for tests, then they were told non-verbal autism is what he has.." Rose, meanwhile, described how "I would call him and he wouldn't pay attention ... then I told her, I told her, 'This boy can't hear anymore?' And from there it started." Polly-Ann agreed, saying that:

For example, I would call him, and he wouldn't look at me. And I would tell his

Some grandparents began noticing differences in their grandchildren's behaviour and mother, I told her, "Maybe he has hearing problems?" I used to tell her that, "Maybe

developmenty especially vianthe way uthey reacted in certain situations:

The first thing I do, to a baby ... a one-month-old ... I put the keys in front of her like this and see where she looks. Is she looks away, if she is looking that way and doesn't turn around ... I mean here is the trouble. (Jeremy)

One of the participants suspected something was amiss due to her grandchildren's (twins) speech delay:

That they didn't speak at all ... at two years old nothing, not even "Mamà" or "Papà". And that they don't play with each other. One plays for himself and the other plays for himself, and they never fight. Separate lives. (Celeste)

Upon receiving the news about their grandchildren's autism diagnoses, participants experienced a variety of emotions. Some started conducting their own research to understand the condition better, though only after they recovered from the initial shock. Indeed, Polly-Ann admitted that "at first it hits you hard ... you understand? But ... I thought maybe he doesn't have it, maybe not that severe." Josephine agreed, saying that "it hit me. A lot. I tell her, 'But why?". Kate said that "When I was told that he's autistic, I got a big shock", with Celeste remarking that "they were two years old ... I got a big shock obviously. I wasn't expecting it."

One of the participants noticed similarities between the grandchild's behaviour and their own childhood experiences. They observed specific characteristics and behaviours in the

child that reminded them of how they had acted at a similar age, prompting them to draw parallels between their experiences and those of their grandchild. This personal reflection led to a deeper understanding and empathy towards the grandchild's condition. Jeremy, in particular, reflected that, "personally ... that's how I was, just like him. A photograph."

Others compared their grandchildren to those without ASD, including their other grandchildren. For example, Polly-Ann admitted that, "not even if there wasn't another child ... we wouldn't have noticed that he has."

Participants felt that this moment of clarity allowed for a better understanding of the child's behaviour and needs, which, in turn, enabled them to seek appropriate support and interventions. The diagnosis provided a framework within which the child's unique characteristics could be recognised and addressed, offering a sense of direction and hope for the future. Indeed, Josephine remarked that "when they told us that, they told me that he is non-verbal, his autism is non-verbal ... it's like then you accept it. Difficult, very difficult but you have to accept it."

Kate, meanwhile, described receiving the unpleasant information about their grandchild's diagnosis, commenting on the inappropriate terminology or manner of communication commonly used in Malta and Gozo. "They told me that he was living in a world of his own," she said.

Awareness on Autism

Despite being explicitly informed that their grandchild has ASD, most participants admitted that they did not fully comprehend the diagnosis, as they had no prior knowledge of autism. This lack of familiarity with the condition made it difficult for them to understand the implications and the nature of the disorder. Rose admitted that "I didn't even know what it was", with Kate adding that, "I didn't know anything. Nothing." Josephine also commented

that she knew "nothing" about the condition, while Polly-Ann adamantly exclaimed, "Nooo, I didn't know about it because ... I didn't know about it." Meanwhile, Jeremy explained that, though he knew "nothing then" because "there was no interest", "when you have yours, the interest starts coming in."

It was only through their own research that the condition became more understandable to them. This process of learning and education helped them grasp the implications of the diagnosis and enabled them to better support their grandchildren. Celeste, for instance, explained how "I used to just read an article ... but I never had first-hand information."

Other participants held mistaken beliefs regarding autism. Their understanding of the condition was inaccurate or incomplete, potentially leading to misunderstandings or misinterpretations, as shown from the following statements. Jeremy explained how, "

never called him that either. We used to a naughty boy, Willi Polly-Ann also admitting "I just thought he was a naughty boy."

Another participant, Josephine, asked her daughter, who works as a learning support educator (LSE), for her opinion, saying that, "I knew something as my daughter started working as an LSA ... She told me, 'Mum, these want everything in order."

Participants' Own Perceptions on Autism

naughty ... you never stood Did you go to doctrine? You never stood on your knees

on upturned Coca-cola caps, eh? I did a couple of years on them on my knees. The

situation is rebellious eh ... so we don't say because autism is this and autism is that.

(Jeremy)

The Relationship Between the Grandparents as a Couple

Relationships between grandparents tend to suffer from some tension while caring for their grandchildren. Some limitations arise throughout their daily life, affecting their previous routines and leading to arguments and confusion. One of the greatest challenges they face is not being able to relax and continue what they were doing when their grandchild is visiting.

No, no, listen to me, as a relationship we fight only on this, as ... look, let me tell you something, let me make it clear. She, when they are here, has to do the chores. She has to go up on the roof, wash the clothes, she wants to go on the roof to hang the clothes! Work is not a priority. (Jeremy)

Look, you asked this question ... sometimes we fight with each other. We fight!

Sometimes we don't agree why he has this and this, has that, sometimes we don't agree. Sometimes we disagree. Eh, eh, he tells me, he tells me, maybe he does not have, as I was just like that. (Josephine)

Other grandparent couples distribute tasks between them according to their grandchild's likes and wants. The commitment they have to take care of the child leads them to set aside things they used to enjoy doing now that they are retired, in order to take care of their grandchild on the spectrum:

We both knew how he is ... both of us were ... helping one another ... because there were times when he wanted him and there were times when he wanted me because ... to feed him ... He had a great task. (Rose)

Their mother is Maltese ... so as grandparents it's only us here ... so, every time, we have a chat between us ... we pick up the children ... everything that needs to be done, we do it. Total teamwork. (Celeste)

The relationship between grandparents and their adult children, who are the parents of the child on the autism spectrum, is crucial. All participants in the study mentioned experiencing a shared sense of responsibility and support within the family dynamic. The grandparents do their best to help both their children and grandchildren,

especially when a

grandchild is diagnosed with ASD. According to Josephine, "it's more like you're drawn to him. Like he needs more help than ... anyone else." Speaking about her adult daughter, Polly-Ann said that "I help her. She tells me everything. She doesn't hold back so I do not worry." Jeremy, meanwhile, observed how, "The relationship has grown, in the sense because I help". Rose agreed, saying that "I helped her [my adult daughter] as much as I could", while Kate admitted that "she's [my adult daughter] has become very nervous. In fact, I try to keep her as calm as possible. Support her."

Unity and collaboration were also mentioned several times as these were more seen and felt when certain issues evolved in the presence of autism. On this subject, Josephine observed "more unity, that's it. Even his other siblings ... and the grandchildren, it seems like they have become very close." Kate also described her relationship with her daughter as "very close and we talk."

Society

Participants mentioned that they sometimes choose not to take their grandchild with ASD out in public to minimise potential difficulties. They worry about the child getting hurt while under their care, and this concern often leads them to avoid situations where the child might be at risk. Josephine, for example, admitted that, "to tell you the truth, I never take him out with me. I don't go out. Because I say, because here is very dangerous." Polly-Ann added that, "you don't really take risks. You don't, as even with the other grandchildren, you don't risk. I never took mine ... as in front of people they shout even more. So, they can take what they want."

Participants also commented that, when they take their grandchildren out with them in public, they prepare them in advance by explaining what they will be doing and where they will be going. This preparation helps reduce any potential verbal outbursts and ensures that the child is mentally prepared for the outing. Kate described how "we prepare him ... for example, 'We are going to McDonalds.'"

One always has to prepare him. For example, let's say we're going to Victoria, but i will not buy anything that you want. I think that if you prepare them, they will listen. I never used to do so with my kids. Just listen to what I say. (Polly-Ann)

Other grandparents mentioned that they don't concern themselves with society's opinions about autism or the reactions when their grandchild behaves differently. They focus on the well-being and happiness of their grandchild, prioritising their needs over societal judgments. Indeed, Celeste was adamant that, "I don't mind saying that they have autism. They are our grandkids ... I accept them as they are and everything that needs to be done, gets done."

Some of the participants mentioned that they often leave events early or avoid going to certain places altogether. This is primarily due to concerns about potential challenges their grandchild with autism might face in those environments. Jeremy, for example, described how, "You'll have to leave from there as if you stop again ... we kept on going towards the car. From there to the car and from there back home."

If you go up to the square and there is the feast, he won't forget. He goes to the part where there are the toys, and there are no toys there. He goes there to buy toys as that's where he bought from before. He hasn't forgotten the street. So, you can't go anywhere with him. (Polly-Ann)

The participants expressed a sense of satisfaction and happiness knowing that their grandchild is accepted and included in society. Josephine happily remarked how "even in the school photos or a video there's the children playing, running together... they include him ... yes, yes ... they try to include him." Rose agreed, explaining how "there would be the Christmas procession". he would take part. He would go and dress up ... he loved taking Fear of the Future part and I was so glad that he took part.

The unknown nature and future implications of autism, which vary significantly among individuals, cause uncertainties and anxieties for grandparents. They are concerned about their grandchildren's current and future challenges and their own ability to help mitigate these difficulties. The variability and unpredictability of the disorder contribute to their worries about how severe the condition might become and how it will affect the children's lives.

The participants expressed that they frequently find themselves worrying about the future.

Listen, Jack scares me ... for the future not the present. Because he is an individual who does not take a decision. He takes it immediately without any plan or thoughts on it. If he puts his mind to it, bumm! He is not scared of anything. For me, that's the problem. (Jeremy)

Chapter Five: Discussion

In the following section, I examine the findings that emerged from the participants' experiences, relating them to existing literature, my self-reflexive process, and the selected conceptual frameworks.

Awareness and Knowledge on Autism

One of the recurring themes underlying the results is that the grandparents lacked any prior knowledge or awareness of autism before encountering it firsthand. They had never encountered information or experiences related to autism, resulting in a complete unfamiliarity with the condition. Their understanding was limited since they saw autism behaviours simply as signs of a misbehaving child rather than recognising them as manifestations of a neurological condition. This lack of awareness likely shaped their initial reactions and responses to behaviours they observed, potentially leading to misunderstandings or misinterpretations of the child's needs and abilities. Over time, as they gained more understanding and exposure to autism, their perceptions and attitudes evolved, reflecting a deeper understanding of the condition and its impact.

The lack of knowledge or awareness of autism among grandparents reflects a reductionist approach, where behaviours are oversimplified and misinterpreted as mere misbehaviour rather than understood within the broader context of a neurological condition. This perspective can hinder effective support and appropriate responses to the child's needs (Hastings, 2016). However, as grandparents gain exposure and education about autism, there is a shift towards a psycho-educational approach. This approach emphasises the importance of understanding the condition's complexities and educating family members about the underlying neurological factors, leading to more informed, empathetic, and effective support for the child (Guralnick, 2017). By moving away from reductionist views and embracing a

psycho-educational framework, grandparents can better appreciate the nuances of autism and adapt their responses to meet the child's unique needs more appropriately (Kovshoff et al., 2014).

Glasberg and Harris (1997) proposed that the differences in perceptions between grandparents and their adult children regarding the grandchild with autism might be due to the grandparents' lack of familiarity with the child's condition. Similarly, D'Astous et al. (2013) found that intergenerational tensions, such as criticism, poor communication, and a limited understanding of the grandchild's condition contributed to grandparents providing less support and involvement with their grandchild with ASD. Conversely, when grandparents had a good understanding of autism, maintained positive relationships with their adult children, and were united in addressing the grandchild's needs, they showed a higher level of commitment to their grandchild with ASD.

In this study, I looked at how grandparents, regardless of their prior knowledge about autism, ultimately committed fully to support their children and grandchildren. Whether they had some understanding of autism or had never heard of it before, they understood the increased attention, time, and patience needed to care for their grandchild. This understanding led them to devote themselves to providing the necessary support, demonstrating a willingness to learn and adapt to meet the needs of their grandchild with autism.

Stress becomes an enduring presence in the lives of grandparents as they continually face fears and the need to readjust over the long term. They frequently encounter unpredictable situations for which they are unprepared, increasing the risk of experiencing greater levels of stress and anxiety. These ongoing challenges underscore the persistent nature of their caregiving role and the emotional toll it can take, necessitating ongoing support and strategies to help mitigate the impact on their well-being.

Initial Reaction When Given the News

In this study, I explored how participants perceive the process, as well as their thoughts and understanding of their own emotions in connection to their surroundings, as defined by Creswell (2012). This entailed evaluating their personal observations and insights into their reactions to their individual contexts and circumstances.

The participants expressed how discovering their grandchildren have a lifelong condition was a significant shock. Many struggled to understand why this was happening, especially those dealing with non-verbal children. They had not anticipated such a diagnosis, often assuming the child was simply lagging behind in reaching developmental milestones or simply being 'naughty'. Initially, they suspected the child might have had hearing problems or a speech delay. These concerns necessitated numerous medical visits and evaluations before the definitive diagnosis of autism was made. The process of ruling out other potential issues added to their confusion and anxiety, highlighting the emotional and logistical challenges they faced in coming to terms with their grandchildren's condition.

The transition from a medical approach to a relational approach in understanding and managing autism reflects a broader shift in perspective from focusing solely on the individual's condition to considering the entire social and relational context. Initially, the medical approach dominated the field, emphasising diagnosis, treatment, and intervention aimed at 'fixing' or managing the symptoms of autism. This perspective is rooted in a clinical understanding of autism as a disorder that requires medical attention and therapy, often leading to a focus on deficits, impairments, and the need for specialised interventions (APA, 2013).

However, over time, there has been a growing recognition of the importance of relationships, social interactions, and the broader environment in the lives of individuals with

autism. This relational approach shifts the focus from solely treating the individual to understanding how relationships and social contexts influence their experiences and development. It emphasises the importance of family dynamics, peer interactions, and community involvement (Dawson, 2013; Siller & Sigman, 2002).

One participant drew a comparison between the child and himself, describing it as if he were looking at a photo of his younger self. This reflection was deeply emotional for him, evoking feelings of self-blame and guilt, as if he were somehow responsible for the child's condition. Another participant was told that the child seemed to be living in his own world. This description only added to her confusion, as she had no prior knowledge of autism. The use of such inappropriate terminology felt especially harsh and overwhelming for her.

Bristol Autism Support (2024) explains that grandparents often have to grapple with their own lack of knowledge about autism. They might experience confusion or feel overwhelmed by the diagnosis. This can be compounded by inappropriate or harsh terminologies used to describe the condition, which can be especially challenging for those with no prior understanding of autism.

Grandparents often grew up in an era with different societal norms and understandings of developmental conditions. Their upbringing and cultural context may not have included accurate or current information about autism. As a result, they might hold onto outdated or incorrect beliefs about the condition, making it challenging for them to accept new information or approaches (Guralnick, 2017). Long-standing beliefs about child-rearing and development can be difficult to change. Grandparents might believe that their experience and traditional methods of parenting are sufficient, leading to resistance when faced with modern, evidence-based approaches to autism that emphasise neurodiversity and individualised support (Silberman, 2015).

The diagnosis of a grandchild with autism can evoke a range of emotions in grandparents, including guilt, blame, and helplessness. They might question their own parenting practices or worry that they contributed to their grandchild's condition. This emotional turmoil can make it difficult for them to engage with new perspectives or strategies constructively (Bristol Autism Support, 2024).

Resistance from grandparents can lead to significant tension and conflict within the family. Parents of the child with autism may feel unsupported or misunderstood, which can strain relationships. Disagreements about the best approach to care and support can create ongoing conflicts, making it harder to develop a unified and effective support system for the child (Kapp et al., 2013). Additionally, when grandparents are resistant to understanding autism, parents may feel isolated in their efforts to support their child. This isolation can increase stress and anxiety for parents, who might feel they have to navigate the challenges of raising a child with autism without the support and understanding of their own parents (Siller & Sigman, 2002).

Participants who noticed differences in their grandchildren's behaviour reported feeling a sense of relief upon receiving the diagnosis, which they said provided them with a clear explanation, helping them understand that these differences were due to a specific condition. Although accepting this reality was challenging and emotionally taxing, over time, they gradually came to terms with the diagnosis. This newfound understanding allowed them to move forward with a better grasp of the child's needs and the support required.

Relationship Between Grandparents and their Adult Children

Throughout the study, a notable theme that emerged was the relationship between grandparents and their children who are parents of a child with ASD. Participants often emphasised how the parent of a child with autism requires more help and attention than those

without autistic children, due to the unique challenges autism presents. From the moment they learned their grandchild was on the spectrum, these grandparents dedicated themselves fully to supporting both their own sons and/or daughters and their grandchildren. This support manifested in various ways, such as being a comforting presence, accompanying them to professional appointments, helping with childcare while the parents were at work, and generally ensuring the well-being and happiness of the entire family.

For grandparents who still need to work and thus have limited time to support their families, the challenges can be particularly pronounced. The absence of their assistance means that the parents of a child with autism must seek alternative support sources. This situation can exacerbate the stress and logistical difficulties that parents face, especially when balancing numerous appointments, therapies, and daily care routines.

While grandparents might not always be available to assist due to work commitments or other responsibilities, other extended family members or close friends can step in to provide critical support. This network can offer various forms of assistance, which can significantly alleviate the burden on parents of children with autism. Extended family members or friends can help by driving the child to therapy sessions, medical appointments, or social activities. This can be especially helpful for parents who may have conflicting work schedules or other children to care for. Having reliable transportation support ensures that the child consistently attends important appointments, which are crucial for their development and well-being (Autism Speaks, 2023).

Having a support network that offers a listening ear can be invaluable for parents.

Friends and extended family members can provide emotional support, offering empathy and understanding during challenging times. This support can come in the form of regular checkins, being available to talk, or simply spending time together. Emotional support helps parents

feel less isolated and more connected to a community that understands their struggles (CDC, 2023).

Many parents find solace and practical advice from support groups, both in-person and online. These groups can provide emotional support, share resources, and offer practical tips for managing daily challenges. Organisations like The Malta Autism Centre often facilitate such groups.

Many workplaces are increasingly recognising the need for flexibility among employees with caregiving responsibilities. Options such as telecommuting, flexible hours, and part-time work can help parents manage their schedules more effectively (Society for Human Resource Management, 2023). Telecommuting reduces commute time and allows parents to be more available for their children's needs. Flexible hours enable employees to start and finish their workdays at times that best fit their caregiving responsibilities, allowing for better management of appointments and therapy sessions. Part-time work provides an opportunity to balance professional and personal responsibilities without being overwhelmed. For example, in Malta, some companies have adopted family-friendly policies, offering flexible work arrangements to support employees with caregiving duties (Borg, 2023).

Moreover, the presence of autism not only strengthened the bond between the grandparent and their child, but also fostered a deeper sense of unity within the entire family. Participants repeatedly described how family members came together to offer assistance whenever needed, creating a strong network of support. This collective effort reinforced familial bonds and highlighted a communal approach to handling the demands associated with raising a child on the autism spectrum. The study revealed that the challenges brought on by autism, while significant, also acted as a catalyst for bringing family members closer together, enhancing their collective resilience and sense of solidarity.

Similarly, Bayat (2007) discovered through qualitative analysis that parents of children with ASD reported experiencing enhanced spirituality, stronger family bonds, and an ability to find positive meaning in their child's condition. They also identified their own resources and developed a greater appreciation for life. These positive experiences align with the general theory of resilience (Seligman & Csikszentmihalyi, 2000), which suggests that individuals, including parents of children with ASD, can develop adaptations and foster positive emotions when faced with new and stressful situations (Bayat, 2007).

Relationship Between the Grandparents as a Couple

Grandparents might need to adapt their roles and expectations within the family. This adaptation process can affect their relationship as a couple as they negotiate new responsibilities and ways of supporting each other (Hillman, 2007). Shared responsibility and support are crucial as grandparents. However, the additional stress associated with these responsibilities can also lead to tension and conflict if not managed well (Margetts, Le Couteur & Croom, 2006). Sharing these emotional experiences can either strengthen their relationship through mutual support or create strain if they cope differently (Hillman, 2007).

The study revealed that married participants often experience arguments and disagreements, primarily because their daily routines are significantly impacted by their grandchildren's needs. For instance, some grandparents expressed that while one partner wants to maintain the regular housework routine, the other insists that their primary focus should now be on caring for the grandchild, considering the child's condition as the top priority. This difference in priorities can lead to friction between the couple.

Grandparents might reflect on their own parenting practices and feel that they lacked the knowledge or resources that are available today. The evolution in understanding autism can lead them to believe they might have missed out on key aspects of nurturing their

children, contributing to feelings of inadequacy (Hastings, 2016). Engaging actively in the care and support of their grandchild with autism can be seen as an opportunity for redemption. Grandparents might feel that, by providing extensive support now, they can atone for any perceived failures in their earlier parenting. This drive can result in them prioritising their grandchildren's needs over their own relationships or personal well-being (Goodman & Silverstein, 2002).

The psychological burden of guilt and the desire to redeem past actions can lead to stress and strain within relationships between grandparents. This can manifest in various ways, including disagreements about the extent of involvement, allocation of time, and the emotional toll of caregiving (Hastings, 2016). The dynamics between grandparents, their children, and their grandchildren can become complex. Grandparents might overcompensate by being overly involved, which can sometimes lead to tension with the parents who might feel undermined or judged (Goodman & Silverstein, 2002).

Additionally, some participants mentioned that denial of the child's condition by one partner can be a major source of conflict. When one grandparent struggles to accept and understand the grandchild's autism, it creates emotional and practical challenges within the relationship. These differing perspectives on the child's condition can lead to misunderstandings and stress, potentially straining their relationship.

On the other hand, several participants highlighted the importance of coordination and teamwork in managing their responsibilities. These grandparents described how they collaborate effectively, dividing tasks related to their grandchild's care. For example, one grandparent might take charge of feeding while the other handles different aspects of care. This division of labour allows them to reach an agreement that satisfies both partners and benefits the child. By working together and supporting each other, these couples are able to

create a harmonious environment that promotes the well-being of their grandchild and strengthens their own relationship.

The Relation to Society

Research by Rodrigue et al. (1990, as cited in Dunn et al., 2001) discovered that families with children with ASD often avoid public events due to the negative reactions they receive from strangers. Since children with ASD do not have distinguishing physical characteristics, they are expected to adhere to social norms by those unaware of their condition (Chambres et al., 2008). Some people make comments such as, "With a little discipline, I could turn her around" (Smith, 2011, p. 117), believing the child is simply poorly behaved. As a result, families feel pressured to either disclose their child's special needs to reduce discrimination (Chambres et al., 2008) or ignore the comments and focus on their child (Brill, 2001).

In addition, participants in the study expressed significant concerns about taking their grandchild with ASD out in public. They often feel unsafe doing so alone and worry about societal judgment. Many grandparents feel deep sympathy for their own children, who are frequently subjected to harsh judgment from strangers when their child has a public meltdown. These public reactions are particularly painful when they come from professionals, as grandparents expect more understanding and support from them. The general public's reactions, ranging from laughter to indifference, leave grandparents feeling hurt and frustrated.

Grandparents of children with ASD often face significant social isolation, which is exacerbated by their own health and mobility issues. Many grandparents, while helping to care for their grandchildren, may choose to avoid public places to minimise societal judgment. Boyd (2002) suggested that establishing support groups for parents and families of

children with ASD can offer essential social and emotional support. These groups create a safe space for individuals to share experiences, resources, and coping strategies. Enhancing public awareness, developing support networks, and promoting inclusive practices can significantly improve the quality of life for these families.

To manage these situations better, many participants have developed strategies to prepare their grandchildren for outings. They take time to explain in advance where they are going and what activities will take place. This preparation aims to reduce the likelihood of verbal outbursts, which are a major source of anxiety for the grandparents. By preparing the child, the grandparents hope to create a more predictable and calming experience, which in turn allows them to feel more relaxed and confident when going out.

The study highlighted how these grandparents not only have to navigate the complexities of their grandchild's condition but also contend with the lack of empathy and support from society. Despite these challenges, they demonstrate resilience and proactive approaches to make public outings less stressful. Their dedication to preparing their grandchildren underscores their commitment to providing the best possible care and support, even in the face of societal misunderstanding and prejudice.

Moreover, these experiences emphasise the need for greater public awareness and education about autism. Increased understanding and acceptance from the public could significantly alleviate the stress and emotional burden on families of children with ASD. By fostering a more supportive community, families would feel more comfortable and less judged when navigating public spaces with their children.

Support groups and NGOs in Malta, like the Autism Parents Association, are designed to assist and facilitate the lives of families who have a child on the spectrum. The association's goals are to raise awareness in our local community, as autism is a hidden

condition, and the number of children diagnosed with autism is increasing year after year. Unfortunately, parents have several challenges in obtaining a diagnosis, identifying their children's needs, and finding the necessary help. As an association, they communicate opportunities, information seminars and social activities held locally and internationally either by us or by other entities (APA, 2024).

The sentiment of immense gratitude and happiness expressed by participants when their grandchildren with ASD are included in societal activities aligns with existing literature. Studies consistently highlight the emotional uplift and sense of satisfaction that grandparents feel when their grandchildren are accepted and integrated into various social settings. For instance, Prendeville and Kinsella (2018) found that grandparents of children with ASD often report increased levels of joy and fulfilment when their grandchildren are included in school and community activities.

The specific mention of joy from seeing grandchildren involved in school activities, particularly through shared photos on social media, adds a nuanced dimension to this general sentiment. Social media can serve as a powerful tool for showcasing inclusion, providing visual evidence of participation and engagement that can have a profound emotional impact on grandparents. This aspect is less emphasised in the broader literature but is touched upon by Huws et al. (2016), who discuss the role of digital platforms in enhancing the visibility of children with ASD in inclusive settings, thus providing reassurance and pride to family members.

The visual confirmation of a child's involvement, such as through photos of them engaging with peers, contrasts with the distress grandparents feel when their grandchildren are isolated or marginalised. This point is supported by Mitchell et al. (2019), who noted that the visual representation of inclusion is crucial for grandparents. It serves as a tangible sign

that their grandchildren are not being excluded or sidelined, which is a common fear among families of children with ASD.

The literature widely supports the notion that inclusive practices significantly enhance the emotional well-being of grandparents. Studies by Margetts et al (2020) echo this by showing that inclusive education and social practices lead to a reduction in stigma and an increase in family cohesion and happiness. In contrast, when children with ASD are isolated or excluded, it can lead to feelings of helplessness and frustration among grandparents, as noted by Hock et al. (2012). This dichotomy between inclusion and isolation is a recurring theme in the literature, underscoring the importance of societal acceptance and integration for the well-being of both children with ASD and their families.

The participants also reported a deep sense of satisfaction when their grandchild takes part in school concerts or Christmas processions with friends. For these grandparents, seeing the child included in such events is a significant and positive contrast to the isolation that children with disabilities often faced in previous generations. The inclusion of their grandchild in these social and educational settings is seen as a significant achievement and a source of pride.

This sense of inclusion and acceptance is incredibly meaningful to the participating grandparents. It reassures them that their grandchildren are being treated with the respect and dignity they deserve while also reflecting progress in societal attitudes towards children with autism. The joy they feel when their grandchildren are included in group activities underscores the importance of inclusive practices in schools and other social environments. It highlights the value of creating supportive, inclusive communities where all children, regardless of their abilities, can participate fully and equally.

Fear for the Future

Grandparents of children on the autism spectrum often harbour a range of fears about the future. One significant fear is about the child's ability to live independently and safely as an adult. Grandparents worry that their grandchildren might not develop the necessary life skills to take care of themselves. This fear is particularly pronounced for children who struggle with understanding the consequences of their actions (Rodrigue et al., 1990; as cited in Dunn et al., 2001).

Chambers et al (2008) mentioned that communication is another major concern.

Grandparents fear that their grandchildren will not be able to effectively communicate their needs, thoughts, and feelings, which can lead to misunderstandings and neglect (Chambres et al., 2008).

Participants in the study expressed significant concerns about the future of their grandchildren with ASD. They worry about what will become of them, fearing negative outcomes. One major concern is that children on the spectrum often do not consider the consequences of their actions, which could lead to problematic situations.

The anxiety grandparents experience regarding the safety of their grandchildren with ASD when in public aligns with existing literature, which frequently documents the stress and fear caregivers feel in managing children with ASD in potentially hazardous environments. For instance, Hock et al. (2012) noted that caregivers often experience heightened stress due to safety concerns, such as a child's tendency to run into dangerous situations, a sentiment echoed by grandparents in the study.

The physical inadequacy grandparents feel when responding to emergencies is also documented in the literature. According to Prendeville and Kinsella (2018), many grandparents express a lack of confidence in their ability to manage sudden, risky behaviours

exhibited by their grandchildren with ASD. This fear leads to a preference for indoor activities, which, while protective, can contribute to social isolation and limit the child's experiences, mirroring findings by Mitchell et al. (2019).

To address these concerns, involving grandparents in the development of the child's care plans is a recommended strategy. This approach is supported by Huws et al. (2016), who found that empowering grandparents through education and involvement in care planning can reduce anxiety and improve their ability to manage their grandchildren's behaviour safely. This involvement helps grandparents feel more competent and less isolated, aligning with broader calls for increased family support and inclusion in care strategies.

Collaborative care planning can also help ensure that everyone is on the same page regarding the child's needs and necessary interventions (Guralnick, 2017). Training sessions that focus on practical skills for managing specific challenges associated with autism, such as handling meltdowns, communication strategies, and sensory issues, can increase grandparents' confidence in their ability to care for their grandchildren with autism (Autism Society, 2023). Family therapy sessions can help improve communication and understanding between grandparents, parents, and grandchildren, addressing any underlying tensions and fostering a supportive family environment (Goodman & Silverstein, 2002). Grandparents can seek counselling or join support groups. Counselling can help them process their emotions and develop coping strategies, while support groups, provide a community where they can share experiences and gain support from others in similar situations (Hastings, 2016).

Recommendations

I would recommend a comparative study to compare the experiences of grandparents of children with ASD to grandparents of children with other developmental disorders. This could highlight specific challenges and needs. This research could provide a deeper

understanding of how these experiences differ. By identifying these differences, the study could help create targeted support systems and interventions tailored to the specific needs of grandparents, improving their ability to provide care. Additionally, such a study could raise societal awareness and improve advocacy strategies for families affected by ASD and other developmental disorders.

It is recommended to enhance support for those grandparents who are heavily involved in caring for their grandchildren with ASD. Providing opportunities for these grandparents to participate in group sessions with others who share similar experiences could be highly beneficial. These sessions would allow grandparents to openly discuss their feelings, share their unique challenges, and learn from each other's experiences. This kind of support network can alleviate feelings of isolation and provide mutual encouragement and solidarity among grandparents facing similar circumstances. Building such a community can foster a sense of belonging and empowerment, enhancing their resilience and ability to navigate the complexities of caregiving for grandchildren with ASD effectively.

Limitations of the Study

One of the limitations of the study was the challenge to recruit participants. Despite reaching out to an NGO for assistance, I did not receive any response. Consequently, I had to rely on my personal network of family and friends to find participants for the study.

Additionally, coordinating schedules to conduct interviews proved to be quite challenging. Finding a mutually convenient time slot was difficult, and as a result, I had to reschedule several interviews to accommodate both my availability and that of the participants. Additionally, one participant withdrew before the interview could take place, necessitating a quick search for a replacement within a short timeframe.

All of the grandparents interviewed were from Gozo, and only one participant was male. Additionally, all the children with ASD were boys. So, this study was not able to detect any potential gender differences.

I was particularly mindful of how to approach the participants, as I wanted to avoid asking questions that might make them feel uncomfortable, and I was uncertain about how to handle such situations. Additionally, I found that my profession as an LSE interfered with my study, as my thoughts often shifted focus to the child with ASD rather than the grandparents. This presented a significant challenge for me.

Chapter Six: Conclusion

Throughout the study, I explored the experiences of grandparents of children with ASD. I examined the dynamics between the grandparents and the parents of the child on the spectrum, as well as their relationship with the grandchild and their interactions with society. Using IPA, I analysed the results in the context of existing literature. I also questioned my own assumptions about the grandparents' knowledge and awareness of autism and gained a deeper understanding of how participants experience the same occurrence in various ways.

Furthermore, I examined the various roles I fulfil, including my profession as an LSE and my role as a researcher. This exploration involved reflecting on the responsibilities, challenges, and contributions associated with each role. As an LSE, I engage directly with students, providing support and guidance to enhance their learning experiences. Meanwhile, as a researcher, I delve into academic inquiry, conducting investigations and contributing to the body of knowledge in my field. Balancing these dual roles requires effective time management, flexibility, and a commitment to professional growth. Each role offers unique opportunities for personal and professional development, enriching my understanding of education and research practices while shaping my overall career path.

The research illuminated the experiences of grandparents as they navigated the initial reaction to their grandchildren's autism diagnoses. Initially, they often experienced shock, which gradually transformed into acceptance over time. Many grandparents found themselves comparing the child to themselves, which sometimes led to self-blame and concerns about genetic responsibility. This introspective process was compounded by the misinformation they received from non-professionals and the general public, further complicating their understanding and coping mechanisms. Additionally, the grandparents often felt judged by society, not only towards themselves but also towards their child and grandchild.

Before the diagnosis, there was a noticeable lack of knowledge and awareness about autism among the grandparents. It became clear that their interest in the condition only heightened following their grandchildren's diagnoses. This newfound interest was driven by a need to better understand autism to support their grandchildren effectively while also assisting their own children in managing the condition. This learning curve was steep but necessary, as it enabled the grandparents to play a more active and informed role in their grandchildren's life.

From the results, it is apparent that many grandparents refrain from taking their grandchildren with ASD out in public. They fear that something adverse might happen under their care, such as the child getting hurt. This fear is exacerbated by their anxiety over potential tantrums, as they often feel unequipped to manage such situations appropriately. Although some grandparents develop strategies, like preparing the grandchild in advance, they still prefer to avoid public outings when possible, to mitigate potential challenges and stress.

The study also highlights how these dynamics impact the overall family relationship, often fostering a stronger sense of unity among family members. Despite some disagreements between grandparents, these conflicts generally stem from a shared desire to do what is best for the grandchild. The diagnosis often prompts a collective family effort, with siblings, cousins, aunts, and uncles all rallying to provide support. This sense of unity and shared responsibility is pivotal in creating a supportive environment for both the child with ASD and the immediate family.

In conclusion, I am struck by the intricate emotional landscape that grandparents navigate following their grandchildren's autism diagnosis. The study illuminates the profound initial shock they experience, which gradually transforms into a journey of acceptance. This

path to acceptance is often marked by a proactive commitment to educating themselves about autism, underscoring their dedication to better support their grandchildren.

The research also brings to light the societal judgements grandparents face, which often lead to hesitations about taking their grandchildren out in public. These external pressures can exacerbate their fears and anxieties, adding another layer of complexity to their experience. Despite these challenges, the diagnosis of autism often serves as a unifying force within the broader family unit. It fosters a collective effort to support the grandchild and each other, highlighting the strength and resilience of familial bonds.

This study has provided valuable insights into the multifaceted experiences of grandparents. It underscores the critical role of support and education in managing autism within the family, emphasising that, while the journey is fraught with challenges, it is also filled with opportunities for growth, unity, and deeper understanding. The findings remind us of the importance of compassion, both within families and from society at large, in creating an environment where every member feels supported and empowered.

References

- Akerley, M. S. (1984). Developmental changes in families with autistic children. In E. Schopler & G. B. Mesibov (Eds.), *The effects of autism on the family* (pp. 145-162). Plenum Press.
- American Psychiatric Association (APA). (2013). *Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders* (5th ed.). American Psychiatric Publishing,

 Inc. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.books.9780890425596
- American Psychological Association. (APA). (2024). Supporting families: Opportunities, information seminars, and social activities. https://www.apa.org/
- Ariel, C. N., & Naseef, R. (2006). Voices from the spectrum: Parents, grandparents, siblings, people with autism, and professionals share their wisdom. Jessica Kingsley Publishers.
- Asher, S., Hymel, S., & Renshaw, P. D. (1984). Loneliness in children. *Child Development*, 55(4), 1456–1464. https://doi.org/10.2307/1130015
- Asperger, H. (1944). Die 'Autistischen psychopathen' im kindesalter. *Archiv für Psychiatrie und Nervenkrankheiten*, 117(1), 76–136. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01837709
- Autism Society. (2021). Increasing awareness and acceptance. https://www.autism-society.org
- Autism Society. (2023). Training and support for managing autism: Practical skills for grandparents.
- Autism Speaks. (2023). Family support and services. https://www.autismspeaks.org/individuals-and-families
- Bailey, K. (2008). Methods of social research. Simon and Schuster.
- Bauminger, N., & Kasari, C. (2000). Loneliness and friendship in high-functioning children with autism. *Child Development*, 71(2), 447-456. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8624.00156

- Bauminger, N., Shulman, C., & Agam, G. (2003). Peer interaction and loneliness in high-functioning children with autism. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, *33*(5), 489-507. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1025827427901
- Bayat, M. (2007). Evidence of resilience in families of children with autism. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, 51(9), 702–714. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2788.2007.00960.x
- Bengtson, V. L. (2001). Beyond the nuclear family: The increasing importance of multigenerational bonds. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 63(1), 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3737.2001.00001.x
- Bond, T. (2004). An introduction to the Ethical guidelines for counselling and psychotherapy. *Counselling and Psychotherapy Research*, *4*(2), 4–9. https://doi.org/10.1080/14733140412331383883
- Bondy, A. S., & Frost, L. A. (1994). The picture exchange communication program system. *Focus on Autistic Behavior*, *9*(3), 1-19.
- Borg, J. (2023). Family-friendly workplace policies in Malta: Supporting employees with caregiving responsibilities. *Malta Business Review*, *12*(1), 45-58.
- Bottema-Beutel, K., Malloy, C., Cuda, J., Kim, S. Y., & MacEvoy, J. P. (2019). Friendship expectations may be similar for mental age-matched children with autism spectrum disorder and typically developing children. *Journal Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 49(10), 4346–4354. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-019-04141-7
- Boyd, B. A. (2002). Examining the relationship between stress and lack of social support in mothers of children with autism. *Focus on Autism and Other Developmental Disabilities*, *17*(4), 208–215. https://doi.org/10.1177/10883576020170040301
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 3(2), 77-101. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088706qp063oa

- Brill, M. T. (2001). Keys to parenting the child with autism. Hauppauge, NY: Barron's Educational Series. Bristol Autism Support. (2024, February 25). *Explaining autism to grandparents*. https://www.bristolautismsupport.org/grandparents-dont-believe-child-autistic/
- Bristol, M. M. (1979). *Maternal coping with autistic children: The effect of child characteristics and interpersonal support*. [Unpublished doctoral dissertation, University of North Carolina].
- Bristol, M. M. (1987). The home care of children with developmental disabilities: Empirical support for a model of successful family coping with stress. In S. Landesman & P. Vietz Eds.), *Living environments and mental retardation* (pp. 45-67). American Association on Mental Retardation.
- Bristol, M. M., & Schopler, E. (1983). Stress and coping in families of autistic adolescents. In E. Schopler & G. B. Mesibov (Eds.), *Autism in adolescents and adults* (pp. 251-278). Plenum Press.
- Broady, T. R., Stoyles, G. J., & Morse, C. (2017). Understanding carers' lived experience of stigma:

 The voice of families with a child on the autism spectrum. *Health & Social Care in the*Community, 25(1), 224–233. https://doi.org/10.1111/hsc.12297
- Calder, L., Hill, V., & Pellicano, E. (2013). 'Sometimes I want to play by myself': Understanding what friendship means to children with autism in mainstream primary schools. *Autism*, *17*(3), 296–316. https://doi.org/10.1177/1362361 312467866
- Cattan, M., White, M., Bond, J., & Learmouth, A. (2005). Preventing social isolation and loneliness among older people: A systematic review of health promotion interventions. *Ageing & Society*, 25(1), 41-67. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0144686X04002594
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [CDC]. (2020). Prevalence of autism spectrum disorder among children aged 8 years Autism and developmental disabilities monitoring network, 11 sites, United States, 2016. *Morbidity and mortality weekly report (MMWR). MMWR Surveillance Summaries*, 69(4), 1–12.
 - https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/ss/ss6904a1.htm

- Chalise, H. N., Saito, T., Takahashi, M., & Kai, I. (2007). Relationship specialization amongst sources and receivers of social support and its impacts on elderly subjective well-being: A study of the Nepalese older population. *Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics*, 44(3), 299-314. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archger.2006.07.001
- Chambres, P., Auxiette, C., Vansingle, C., & Gil, S. (2008). Adult attitudes toward behaviors of a six-year-old boy with autism. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 38(7), 1327-1334. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-007-0519-5
- Chen, Y. R., & Schulz, P. J. (2016). The effect of information communication technology interventions on reducing social isolation in the elderly: A systematic review. *Journal of Medical Internet Research*, 18(1), e18. https://doi.org/10.2196/jmir.4596
- Clandinin, D. J., & Connelly, F. M. (2000). *Narrative inquiry: Experience and story in qualitative research*. Jossey-Bass.
- Clarke, L., & Roberts, C. (2003) Grandparenthood: Its meaning and its contribution to older people's lives. ESRC Growing Older Programme Findings Number 22.
- Clarke, V., & Braun, V. (2014). Thematic analysis. In T. Teo (Ed.), *Encyclopedia of critical psychology* (pp. 1947-1952). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-5583-7_311
- Corbin, J., & Strauss, A. (2015). Basics of qualitative research: Techniques and procedures for developing grounded theory (4th ed.). Sage.
- Corbin, J., Strauss, A., & Strauss, A. L. (2014). Basics of qualitative research. Sage.
- Cornwell, E. Y., & Waite, L. J. (2009). Social disconnectedness, perceived isolation, and health among older adults. *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, 50(1), 31-48. https://doi.org/10.1177/002214650905000103
- Coyle, C. E., & Dugan, E. (2012). Social isolation, loneliness and health among older adults. *Journal of Aging and Health*, 24(8), 1346-1363. https://doi.org/10.1177/0898264312460275

- Creswell, J. W. (1998). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five traditions.

 Sage.
- Creswell, J. W. (2012). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. Sage.
- Crouch, M., & McKenzie, H. (2006). The logic of small samples in interview-based qualitative research. *Social Science Information*, 45(4), 18. https://doi.org/10.1177/0539018406069584
- D'Astous V, Wright S.D., Wright, C. L, Diener, M. L. (2013). Grandparents of grandchildren with autism spectrum disorders: Influences on engagement. *Journal of Intergenerational Relationships*, 11(2), 134–147. https://doi.org/10.1080/15350770.2013.782744
- Dawson, G. (2013). Dramatic increase in autism prevalence parallels explosion of research into its biology and causes. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 43(1), 19-21. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-012-1677-8
- DePape, A.-M., & Lindsay, S. (2015). Parents' experiences of caring for a child with autism spectrum disorder. *Qualitative Health Research*, 25(4), 569–583. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732314552455
- Derouin, D., & Jessee, P. O. (1996). Impact of a chronic illness in childhood: Siblings' perceptions. *Issues in Comprehensive Pediatric Nursing*, 19(2), 135–147. https://doi.org/10.3109/01460869609038053
- Dorfman, L. T. (1995). Health conditions and perceived quality of life in retirement. *Health & Social Work*, 20(3), 192-199. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/20.3.192
- Dunn, M. E., Burbine, T., Bowers, C. A., & Tantleff-Dunn, S. (2001). Moderators of stress in parents of children with autism. *Community Mental Health Journal*, *37*(1), 39–52. https://doi.org/10.1023/a:1026592305436

- Eatough, V., & Smith, J. A. (2006). I feel like a scrambled egg in my head: An idiographic case study of meaning making and anger using interpretative phenomenological analysis. *Psychology and Psychotherapy: Theory, Research and Practice, 79*(1), 115- 135. https://doi.org/10.1348/147608305X41100
- Engstrand, R. Z., Roll-Pettersson, L., Allodi, M. W., & Hirvikoski, T. (2019). Needs of grandparents of preschool-aged children with ASD in Sweden. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, *50*(6), 1941–1957. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-019-03946-w
- Farrugia D. (2009). Exploring stigma: Medical knowledge and the stigmatisation of parents of children diagnosed with autism spectrum disorder. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, *31*(7), 1011–1027. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9566.2009.01174.x
- Faux, S. (1993). Siblings of children with chronic physical and cognitive disabilities. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, 8(5), 305-317. https://doi.org/10.5555/uri:pii:088259639390060X
- Finch, J. (2007). Displaying families. *Sociology*, *41*(1), 65-81. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038507072284
- Finch, J., Finch, J. V., & Mason, J. (1993). Negotiating family obligations. Routledge.
- Findler, L. (2000). The role of grandparents in the social support system of mothers of children with a physical disability. *Families in Society*, 81(4), 370-381. https://doi.org/ 10.1606/1044-3894.1033
- Glasberg, B. A., & Harris, S. L. (1997). Grandparents and parents assess the development of their child with autism. *Child & Family Behavior Therapy*, 19(2),17–27. https://doi.org/10.1300/J019V19N02 02
- Glaser, B. G., & Strauss, A. L. (1967). The discovery of grounded theory: Strategies for qualitative research. Aldine.
- Goffman, E. (1963). Stigma: Notes on the management of spoiled identity. Prentice-Hall.

- Goodman, C. C., & Silverstein, L. (2002). Grandparents and the "redemption" opportunity: A study of caregiving and atonement. *Journal of Family Issues*, 23(8), 987-1007. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X02023008004
- Gray, D. E. (1993). Perceptions of stigma: the parents of autistic children. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 15(1), 102–120. https://doi.org/10. 1111/1467-9566.ep11343802
- Gray, D. E. (2002). 'Everybody just freezes. Everybody is just embarrassed': Felt and enacted stigma among parents of children with high functioning autism. *Sociology of Health & Illness*, 24(6), 734-749. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9566.00316
- Griffith, G. M., Hastings, R. P., & Petalas, M. A. (2010). Brief report: Fathers' and mothers' ratings of behavioral and emotional problems in boys and girls with autism spectrum disorder. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 40(10), 1320-1325. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-013-1969-6
- Gualtieri, C. T. (1988). Neuropsychiatry and behavioral pharmacology. Springer-Verlag.
- Guralnick, M. J. (2017). Early intervention for children with intellectual disabilities: An update. *Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities*, *30*(2), 211-229. https://doi.org/10.1111/jar.12233
- Harris, S. L., & Handleman, J. S. (Eds.). (1994). *Preschool education programs for children with autism*. PRO-ED.
- Hartley, S. L., Barker, E. T., Seltzer, M. M., Floyd, F., Greenberg, J. S., Orsmond, G. I., & Bolt, D. (2011). The relative risk and timing of divorce in families of children with an autism spectrum disorder. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 24(4), 449-457. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0019847
- Hasenecz, N. (2010) Grandparents of children with autism-support, caregiving, and advocacy. *Social Work Today*, 10(5), 18.
 - http://www.socialworktoday.com/archive/092310p18.shtml

- Hastings, R. P. (1997). Grandparents of children with disabilities: A review. *International Journal of Disability, Development and Education*, 44(4), 329-340.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/0156655970440404
- Hastings, R. P. (2003). Grandparents of children with disabilities: A review. *International Journal of Disability, Development and Education*, 50(3), 295-310.
 https://doi.org/10.32388/UNNO6M.2
- Hastings, R. P. (2016). Grandparent support for families of children with autism spectrum disorders. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 46(4), 1325-1336. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-016-2733-3
- Hastings, R. P. (2016). Grandparent support for families of children with autism spectrum disorders. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, *46*(4), 1325-1336. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-016-2733-3
- Hayes, S. A., & Watson, S. L. (2013). The impact of parenting stress: A meta-analysis of studies comparing the experience of parenting stress in parents of children with and without autism spectrum disorder. *Journal of autism and developmental disorders*, 43(3), 629–642. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-012-1604-y
- Heidegger, M. (1962). Being and time. Harper & Row.
- Hillman, J. (2007). Grandparents of children with autism: A review with recommendations for education, practice, and policy. *Educational Gerontology*, *33*(6), 513-527. https://www.doi.org/10.1080/03601270701328425
- Hock, R. M., Timm, T. M., & Ramisch, J. L. (2012). Parenting children with autism spectrum disorders: A crucible for couple relationships. *Child and Family Social Work, 17*(4), 406-415. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2206.2011.00794.x

- Hodapp, R. M., & Urbano, R. C. (2007). Adult siblings of individuals with Down syndrome versus with autism: Findings from a large-scale US survey. *Journal of Intellectual Disability**Research, 51(12), 1018-1029. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2788.2007.00994.x
- Holt-Lunstad, J., Smith, T. B., Baker, M., Harris, T., & Stephenson, D. (2015). Loneliness and social isolation as risk factors for mortality: A meta-analytic review. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 10(2), 227–237. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691614568352
- Holwerda, T. J., Deeg, D. J. H., Beekman, A. T. F., van Tilburg, T. G., Stek, M. L., Jonker, C., & Schoevers, R. A. (2012). Loneliness and death among older adults: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Aging and Health*, 24(4), 633-642. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10433-022-00740-z
- Humphrey, N., & Symes, W. (2010). Perceptions of social support and experience of bullying among pupils with autistic spectrum disorders in mainstream secondary schools. *European Journal of Special Needs Education*, 25(1), 77-91. https://doi.org/10.1080/08856250903450855
- Husserl, E. (1970). *The crisis of European sciences and transcendental phenomenology*. Northwestern University Press.
- Hutton, A. M., & Caron, S. L. (2005). Experiences of families with children with autism in rural New England. Focus on Autism and Other Developmental Disabilities, 20(3), 180-189.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/10883576050200030601
- Huws, J. C., & Jones, R. S. P. (2010). 'They just seem to live their lives in their own little world': Lay perceptions of autism. *Disability & Society*, 25(3), 331-344.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/09687591003701231
- Huws, J. C., Jones, R. S. P., & Ingledew, D. K. (2016). Parents of children with autism using an email group: A grounded theory study. *Journal of Health Psychology*, 6(5), 569-584. https://doi.org/10.1177/1359105302006005670

- Interactive Autism Network (IAN). (2010). *Interactive Autism Network (IAN) research project* archive. Kennedy Krieger. https://www.kennedykrieger.org/interactive-autism-network
- Kahana, E., Kahana, B., & Wykle, M. (1999). Grandparents' caregiving role and stress. *Journal of Aging and Health*, 11(3), 267-290.
- Kanner, L. (1943). Autistic disturbances of affective contact. Nervous Child, 2(3), 217–250.
- Kapp, S. K., Gillespie-Lynch, K., Sherman, L. E., & Hutman, T. (2013). Deficit, difference, or both? Autism and neurodiversity. *Developmental Psychology*, 49(1), 59-71. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028353
- Karst, J. S., & Van Hecke, A. V. (2012). Parent and family impact of autism spectrum disorders: A review and proposed model for intervention evaluation. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, 15(3), 247-277. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-012-0119-6
- Kazak, A. E., & Marvin, R. S. (1984). Differences, difficulties and adaptation: Stress and social networks in families with a handicapped child. *Family Relations*, 33, 66-77. https://doi.org/10.2307/584591
- Kazak, A. E., & Marvin, R. S. (1984). Differences, difficulties and adaptation: Stress and social networks in families with a handicapped child. *Family Relations: An Interdisciplinary Journal of Applied Family Studies*, 33(1), 67–77. https://doi.org/10.2307/584591
- Kemp, C. L. (2004). "Grand" expectations: The experiences of grandparents and adult grandchildren, Canadian Journal of Sociology, 29(4), 499-525. https://doi.org/10.1353/cjs.2005.0011
- Kite, D. M., Gullifer, J., & Tyson, G. A. (2013). Views on the diagnostic labels of autism and Asperger's disorder and the proposed changes in the DSM. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 43(7), 1692-1700. 10.1007/s10803-012-1718-2

- Koegel, R. L., Schreibman, L., O'Neill, R. E., & Burke, J. C. (1983). The personality and family-interaction characteristics of parents of autistic children. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, *51*(5), 683–692. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-006X.51.5.683
- Kovshoff, H., Cebula, K., Tsai, H. W. J., & Hastings, R. P. (2014). Siblings of children with autism: The siblings embedded systems framework. *Current Developmental Disorders Reports*, 1(3), 147-156. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40474-014-0013-7
- Krauss, M. W., & Seltzer, M. M. (1999). Understanding the transitions of aging families of adults with mental retardation. *Mental Retardation and Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews*, 5(1), 13-20. DOI: 10.1002/(SICI)1098-2779(1999)5:1<13::AID-MRDD2>3.0.CO;2-S
- Lewis, S. (2015). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. *Health Promotion Practice*, *16*(4), 473-475. https://doi.org/10.1177/152483991558094
- Locke, J., Ishijima, E. H., Kasari, C., & London, N. (2010). Loneliness, friendship quality and the social networks of adolescents with high-functioning autism in an inclusive school setting.

 Journal of Research in Special Educational Needs, 10(2), 74–81.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-3802.2010.01148.x
- Lovaas, O. I. (1981). *The me book: Teaching developmentally disabled children*. University Park Press.
- Lyons, E., & Coyle, A. (Eds.). (2007). Analysing qualitative data in psychology. Sage.
- Mandleco, B., Olsen, S. F., Dyches, T., & Marshall, E. (2003). The relationship between family and sibling functioning in families raising a child with a disability. *Journal of Family Nursing*. 9(4), 365-396. https://doi.org/10.1177/1074840703258329
- Marcus, L. M., Kunce, L. J., & Schopler, E. (2005). Working with families. In F. R. Volkmar, R. Paul, A. Klin, & D. Cohen (Eds.), *Handbook of autism and pervasive developmental disorders:*

- *Assessment, interventions, and policy* (3rd ed., pp. 1055–1086). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470939352.ch16
- Maresca, R., de Magistris, L. (2015). Autism: What Is It?. In: Robinson-Agramonte, M. (eds)

 Translational Approaches to Autism Spectrum Disorder. Springer, Cham.

 https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-16321-5_1
- Margalit, M. (1994). Loneliness among children with special needs. Springer-Verlag.
- Margetts, J. K., Le Couteur, A., & Clements, K. (2006). Family coping strategies in families with a child with autism spectrum disorder. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, *36*(6), 785-797. DOI: 10.1007/s10803-006-0135-2
- Margetts, J. K., Le Couteur, A., & Croom, S. (2006). Families in a state of flux: The experience of grandparents in autism spectrum disorder. *Journal of Child and Family Studies*, *15*(5), 567-584. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.2006.00671.x
- Margetts, T., Patterson, J., & Wright, P. (2020). The impact of community inclusion on families of children with autism: A grandparent perspective. *Autism Research and Treatment*, 2020, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/5934567
- Mason, J., May, V., & Clarke, L. (2007). Ambivalence and the paradoxes of grandparenting. *The Sociological Review, 55*(4), 687-706. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-954X.2007.00748.x
- Maxwell, J. A. (2005). Conceptual framework: What do you think is going on? *Qualitative Research Design: An Interactive Approach*, 41, 33-63.
- Merriam, S. B., & Tisdell, E. J. (2015). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Merrick, H. M. (2020). Exploring grandparenthood in the context of grandchild disability:

 Intergenerational perspectives [Doctoral dissertation, Newcastle University].

 https://theses.ncl.ac.uk/jspui/bitstream/10443/5148/1/MerrickHM2020.pdf

- Miller, S. S. & Cavanaugh, J. C. (1990). The meaning of grandparenthood and its relationship to demographic, relationship, and social participation variables. *Journal of Gerontology*, 45(6), 244-246. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronj/45.6.P244
- Mitchell, N., Lashewicz, R., & Lutfiyya, J. C. (2019). Grandparents' experiences of inclusion for their grandchildren with autism spectrum disorders. *Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities*, 32(5), 1047-1058. https://doi.org/10.1111/jar.12600
- Mitchell, W. (2007). Research review: The role of grandparents in intergenerational support for families with a young child with disabilities. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, *51*(8), 684-696. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2206.2006.00421.x
- Moyson, T., & Roeyers, H. (2011). The quality of life of siblings of children with autism spectrum disorder. *Exceptional Children*, 78(1), 41-55. https://doi.org/10.1177/001440291107800103
- Myers, E., Davis, B. E., Stobbe, G., & Bjornson, K. (2015). Community and social participation among individuals with autism spectrum disorder transitioning to adulthood. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 45(8), 2373-2381. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-015-2403-z
- Myers, E., Davis, B. E., Stobbe, G., & Bjornson, K. (2015). Community and social participation among individuals with autism spectrum disorder transitioning to adulthood. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 45(8), 2373-2381. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-015-2403-z
- Neely-Barnes, S. L., Hall, H. R., Roberts, R. J., & Graff, J. C. (2011). Parenting a child with an autism spectrum disorder: Public perceptions and parental conceptualizations. *Journal of Family Social Work, 14*(3), 208–225. https://doi.org/10.1080/10522158.2011.571539
- Norton, P., & Drew, C. (1994). Autism and potential family stressors. *The American Journal of Family Therapy*, 22(1), 67–76. https://doi.org/10.1080/01926189408251298

- O'Neill, R. E., Horner, R. H., Albin, R. W., Storey, K., & Sprague, J. R. (1997). Functional assessment and program development for problem behavior: A practical handbook.

 Brooks/Cole.
- Patton, M. Q. (1990). Qualitative evaluation and research methods. Sage.
- Patton, M. Q. (2002). Qualitative research & evaluation methods (3rd ed.). Sage.
- Peplau, L. A., & Perlman, D. (1982). Loneliness: A sourcebook of current theory, research and therapy (Vol. 36). John Wiley.
- Peterson, C. C. (1999). Grandfathers' and grandmothers' satisfaction with the grandparenting role: Seeking new answers to old questions. *The International Journal of Aging and Human Development*, 49(1), 61-78. https://doi.org/10.2190/GUDM-6CE3-17WF-7N96
- Petrina, N., Carter, M., & Stephenson, J. (2015). The nature of friendship in children with autism spectrum disorders: A systematic review. *Research in Autism Spectrum Disorders*, 8(2014), 111-126.
- Pisula, E. (2011). Parenting stress in mothers and fathers of children with autism spectrum disorders.

 M. R. Mohammadi (Ed.), *A comprehensive book on autism spectrum disorders*, Intech Open.

 https://doi.org/10.5772/18507
- Prendeville, K., & Kinsella, B. (2018). Support from grandparents for families with children who have autism. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 48(4), 1423-1433. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-017-3402-6
- Prendeville, P., & Kinsella, W. (2019). The role of grandparents in supporting families of children with autism spectrum disorders. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 49(4), 1315-1326. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-018-3753-0

- Pryor, J. B., & Reeder, G. D. (2011). The social psychology of stigma. In S. T. Fiske, D. T. Gilbert, & G. Lindzey (Eds.), *Handbook of social psychology* (5th ed., Vol. 2, pp. 491-518). Wiley.
- Randall, P., & Parker, J. (1999). Supporting the families of children with autism. Wiley & Sons.
- Reitzes, D. C., & Mutran, E. J. (2004). Grandparenthood: Factors influencing frequency of grandparent-grandchildren contact and grandparent role satisfaction. *The Journals of Gerontology: Series B*, 59(1), S9-S16. https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/59.1.S9
- Rice, C. E., & Bellin, S. (2009a). Family support and the role of grandparents in raising grandchildren with autism spectrum disorder. In L. M. Glidden (Ed.), *International review of research in mental retardation* (Vol. 37, pp. 1-29). Academic Press.
- Rice, K., & Bellin, M. (2009b). Voices from the spectrum: Parents, grandparents, siblings, people with autism, and professionals share their wisdom by Cindy N. Ariel & Robert A. Naseef (Eds.), *Social Work in Health Care*, 48(5), 555-557. https://doi.org/
- Ricoeur, P. (1970). Freud and philosophy: An essay on interpretation. Yale University Press.
- Riessman, C. K. (2008). Narrative methods for the human sciences. Sage.
- Risdal, D., & Singer, G. H. (2004). Marital adjustment in parents of children with disabilities: A historical review and meta-analysis. *Research and Practice for Persons with Severe Disabilities*, 29(2), 95-103. https://doi.org/10.2511/rpsd.29.2.95
- Scheel, M. J., & Conoley, C. W. (1998). Circular questioning and neutrality: An investigation of the process relationship. *Contemporary Family Therapy*, 20(2), 221-235.
 https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1025033610756
- Seligman M. E. P., & Csikszentmihalyi, M. (2000). Positive psychology: An introduction. *American Psychologist*, 55(1), 5–14. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.55.1.5

- Seligman, M., & Darling, R. B. (2007). *Ordinary families, special children: A systems approach to childhood disability* (3rd ed.). Guilford Press.
- Shinebourne, P. (2011). The theoretical underpinnings of Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis (IPA). *Existential Analysis: Journal of the Society for Existential Analysis*, 22(1), p. 16+.
- Sicile-Kira, C. (2014). *Autism spectrum disorder: The complete guide to understanding autism* (Rev. ed.). Penguin Random House.
 - Silberman, S. (2015). *NeuroTribes: The legacy of autism and the future of neurodiversity*. Avery.
- Siller, M., & Sigman, M. (2002). The behaviors of parents of children with autism predict the subsequent development of their children's communication. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, 32(2), 77-89. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1014884404276
- Silverstein, M., & Marenco, A. (2001). How Americans enact the grandparent role across the family life course. *Journal of Family Issues*, 22(4), 493-522. https://doi.org/10.1177/019251301022004006
- Simpson, R. L., de Boer-Ott, S. R., & Smith-Myles, B. (2018). Inclusion of learners with autism spectrum disorders in general education settings. In F. R. Volkmar, R. Paul, A. Klin, & D. J. Cohen (Eds.), *Comprehensive guide to autism* (pp. 1647-1665). Springer.
- Skarin, M., & Mohr, W. K. (2002). Extended families of children with disabilities: Family beliefs and strategies that enhance adaptation. *Journal of Pediatric Nursing*, 17(3), 174-186. https://doi.org/10.1053/jpdn.2002.124697
- Smith, E. N., Romero, C., Donovan, B., Herter, R., Paunesku, D., Cohen, G. L., Dweck, C. S., & Gross, J. J. (2018). Emotion theories and adolescent well-being: Results of an online intervention. *Emotion*, 18(6), 781-788. https://doi.org/10.1037/emo0000379

- Smith, J. (2011). *Understanding autism: Challenges and interventions*. Oxford University Press.
- Smith, J. A. (1996). Beyond the divide between cognition and discourse: Using interpretative phenomenological analysis in health psychology. *Psychology and Health*, *11*(2), 261-271. https://doi.org/10.1080/08870449608400256
- Smith, J. A. (2004). Reflecting on the development of interpretative phenomenological analysis and its contribution to qualitative research in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology, 1*(1), 39-54. https://doi.org/10.1191/1478088704qp004oa
- Smith, J. A., & Osborn, M. (2003). Interpretative phenomenological analysis. In J. A. Smith (Ed.), *Qualitative psychology: A practical guide to research methods* (pp. 51-80). Sage.
- Smith, J. A., & Osborn, M. (2004). Interpretative phenomenological analysis. In G. M. Breakwell (Ed.), *Doing social psychology research* (pp. 229–254). Blackwell Publishing; British Psychological Society.
- Smith, J. A., Flowers, P., & Larkin, M. (2009). *Interpretative phenomenological analysis: theory, method and research*. Sage.
- Smith, J. A., Flowers, P., & Larkin, M. (2009). *Interpretive phenomenological analysis:*Theory, method, and research. Sage.
 - Society for Human Resource Management. (2023). *Flexible work arrangements*. https://www.shrm.org/
- Somary, K., & Strieker, G. (1998). Becoming a grandparent: A longitudinal study of expectations and early experiences as a function of sex and lineage. *The Gerontologist*, 38(1), 53-61. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/38.1.53

- Sorensen, P., & Cooper, N. J. (2010). Reshaping the family man: A grounded theory study of the meaning of grandfatherhood. *Journal of Men's Studies*, 18(2), 117-136.
 https://doi.org/10.3149/jms.1802.117
- Sumiya, M., Igarashi, K., & Miyahara, M. (2018). Emotions surrounding friendships of adolescents with autism spectrum disorder in Japan: A qualitative interview study. *PLOS ONE, 13*(2), e0191538. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0191538
- Talpins, S. E., & Kabot, S. S. (1996). The Baudhuin model. Focus on Autism and Other

 Developmental Disabilities, 11(4), 226-234. https://doi.org/10.1177/108835769601100404
- Tarakeshwar, N., & Pargament, K. I. (2001). Religious coping in families of children with autism.

 Focus on Autism and Other Developmental Disabilities, 16(4), 247–260.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/108835760101600408
- Thiele, D. M., & Whelan, T. A. (2008). The relationship between grandparent satisfaction, meaning, and generativity. International Journal of Aging and Human Development, 66(1), 21-48. https://doi.org/10.2190/AG.66.1.b
- Victor, C. R., Scambler, S. J., Bond, J., & Bowling, A. (2004). Loneliness in later life. In C. H. Hennessy & A. Walker (Eds.), *Growing older: Quality of life in old age* (pp. 107-126). McGraw Hill Education.
- Weiss, R. S. (1973). Loneliness: The experience of emotional and social isolation. MIT Press.
- White, S. W., & Roberson-Nay, R. (2009). Anxiety, social deficits, and loneliness in youth with autism spectrum disorders. *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders*, *39*(7), 1006-1013. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10803-009-0713-8

- Whitehouse, A. J. O., Durkin, K., Jaquet, E., & Ziatas, K. (2009). Friendship, loneliness and depression in adolescents with Asperger's Syndrome. *Journal of Adolescence*, *32*(2), 309–322. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.adolescence .2008.03.004
- Wilson, R. S., Krueger, K. R., Arnold, S. E., Schneider, J. A., Kelly, J. F., Barnes, L. L., Tang, Y. & Bennett, D. A. (2007). Loneliness and risk of Alzheimer disease. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 64(2), 234-240. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.64.2.234
- Woodgate, R. L., Ateah, C., & Secco, L. (2008). Living in a world of our own: The experience of parents who have a child with autism. *Qualitative Health Research*, 18(8), 1075-1083. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732308320112
- Worcester, J. A., Nesman, T. M., Mendez, L. M. R., & Keller, H. R. (2008). Giving voice to parents of young children with challenging behavior. *Exceptional Children*, 74(4), 509-525. https://doi.org/10.1177/001440290807400406
- Zavaleta, D., Samuel, K., & Mills, C. (2014). *Social isolation: A conceptual and measurement proposal* [Publisher's version]. Oxford Poverty & Human Development Initiative (OPHI).

Appendix 1: Participants' Information Sheet and Consent Form

Dear,

Thank you for taking the time to read this information sheet.

I am Miriana Portelli, I am currently reading for a bachelor's degree in Psychotherapy, with the Institute of Family Therapy, Malta. I am currently working on my thesis which will focus on "The unique experiences encountered by grandparents who have grandchildren with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) and the ongoing journey of navigating this situation."

Objective of the research

The objective of this research project is to contribute valuable insights to the existing literature by examining the experiences and reactions of grandparents who have a grandchild diagnosed with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD). While extensive research has been conducted on the impact of autism on parents, the specific topic of grand parenting a child with ASD remains understudied. Therefore, I am interested in exploring this area further.

Aims of the research

This study aims to investigate the reactions and coping strategies of grandparents who have a grandchild with Autism Spectrum Disorder.

By conducting this research, I hope to shed light on the experiences of grandparents and their unique perspectives regarding autism. This knowledge will not only expand our understanding of how grandparents cope with such situations but also offer valuable insights for families and professionals supporting individuals with ASD.

Interview information

I would like to invite you to participate in the research process through an interview. The interview is approximately 45 to 60 minutes long with grandparents of grandchildren on the Autism Spectrum. The interview will focus on the lived experience and when they are given the news of their grandchild's ASD diagnosis by professionals and how they cope and co-construct meaning in the period following the news.

The interviews will take place at a location chosen together and the language used will be Maltese or English, as preferred. The interviews need to be recorded for the purpose of transcription. All information given during the interviews will remain confidential. Your responses will not be linked to your names in any written or verbal

report of this research project and your name will never be revealed to third parties. A fictitious name will be used instead. Information will only be handled by myself and my tutor, Fr Eric Cachia.

All the data obtained during the interviews will be destroyed on completion of the study. I will provide the participants with a copy of the findings after the finalization of the work, upon request. A copy of this thesis will also be available at the Institute for Family Therapy – Malta (IFT).

What if any aspect of the research makes you feel uncomfortable?

If I observe or you feel that the interview is causing you any difficulty or distress, please feel free to discuss or withdraw from the study at any moment and I will refer you to support services like private practice or the Institute for Family Therapy Malta services if necessary. You can withdraw from the study at any time without having to justify your choice up to 4 weeks after the interview has been held.

Before deciding whether to participate in the study and throughout the research, you will have the opportunity to express any issues or questions you may have. After the interview, you will be offered the opportunity to reflect on your research experience.

This research proposal has been evaluated and approved by the IFT Research Ethics committee, which their task is to make sure that the individuals participating are safe from any harm.

Participating in this research is entirely voluntary. If you want to participate in the study or have any additional questions or concerns regarding it, please let me know by email on miriana.portelli@gmail.com.

Thank you for taking the time to read all this information. If you feel confident about completing the form on the next page, I would really like it back at soon as possible. Please retain these four pages for your own information.

Researcher Miriana Portelli:

Bachelor's degree in Psychotherapy; Institute for Family Therapy- Malta (IFT)

Research title: "The unique experiences encountered by grandparents who have grandchildren with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) and the ongoing journey of navigating this situation."

Consent form for Participants

Please
Initial

	By accepting to take part in this research project, I understand that the personal data collected from and about me during the duration of the project will be used for the purposes of the Bachelor Degree in Psychotherapy.
	I understand that data collection shall involve individual research interviews.
1	I understand that Miriana Portelli will take all the possible measures to safeguard anonymity such as using pseudonyms and eliminating identifiable information.
	I agree that my data shall be kept in an encrypted data vault. Any files that are shared with you or with my supervisors will be zipped and encrypted and a password will be supplied to secure channels.
	Research records will be retained for a period of time after the completion of the research. However, any identifying information and linking files will be destroyed securely on successful completion of the Bachelor Degree. Your data can never be shared with third parties
	I understand that if I choose to not participate in the research project no information about me will not appear in Miriana Portelli's thesis.
	I understand that I am free to withdraw my participation at any point without giving a reason by contacting Miriana Portelli. Data collected about me will only be used up to the point of my withdrawal.
	I understand that if participation in the study has a negative impact on my mental health, I need to inform IFT-Malta and/or Miriana Portelli with immediate effect for my well-being to be safeguarded.
1	I have read and understood the terms of this consent form, have been given the opportunity to ask any questions, and agree to take part in this research project.

Participant's Name:		_
Signed:	Date:	

Appendix 2: Interview Questions

Interview Questions

Mistogsijiet tal- Intervista.

- 1. How old are you?
- 2. How many children and grandchildren do you have?
- 3. Are you retired or still working?
- 4. What was/is your job?
- 1) Kemm għandek żmien?
- 2) Kemm ghandek tfal u neputijiet?
- 3) Inti rtirat jew ghadek tahdem?
- 4) X'kien/x'inhu x-xogħol tiegħek?
- 1. Reflect back to the moment when you received the news about your grandchild being on the Autism Spectrum/ having Autism. What remains vivid or memorable for you from that particular day?
- 1.Irrifletti lura għall-mument meta rċevejt l-aħbar dwar in-neputi/ja tiegħek li qieghed/qieghda fuq l-Ispektrum tal-Awtiżmu. X'jibqa' ħaj jew memorabbli għalik minn dak il-jum partikolari?
- 2.Before hearing the news, what was your understanding of autism? What differences have you noticed in your perception since then? How did you address this newfound, lived awareness?
- 2.Qabel ma rċevejt l-aħbar, x'kien il-livell ta' għarfien tiegħek dwar tal-Ispettru tal-Awtiżmu? Liema differenzi innotajt fil-perċezzjoni tiegħek minn dak iż-żmien 'l hawn?
- 3.Before you were informed of the autism diagnosis, what indications did you notice, if any, in the child's development or behaviour that led you to suspect something might be amiss?
- 3. Qabel ma ģejt infurmat bid-dijanjosi tal-awtiżmu, liema indikazzjonijiet rajt jew innutajt, jekk kien hemm, fl-iżvilupp jew l-imģieba tat-tifel/tifla li wassluk biex tissuspetta li xi ħaġa tista' tkun ħażina?

- 4. How did the dynamic between you and your child who parents a child on the autism spectrum change?
- 4. Kif inbidlet id-dinamika bejnek u bejn it-tifel/tifla tiegħek li huma ġenituri ta' tifel/tifla fuq l-ispettru tal-awtiżmu?
- 5. How is your relationship with the other grandchildren different? And then in relation to society and thinking about it how do you deal with it?
- 5. Kif inhi differenti r-relazzjoni tiegħek man-neputijiet l-oħra? U mbagħad fir-rigward tas-soċjetà u taħseb dwarha kif tittrattaha?
- 6. How would you describe your relationship as a couple? What sorts of conflicts or difficulties have you encountered in your relationship that you believe stem from the presence of autism?
- 6. Kif tiddeskrivi r-relazzjoni tiegħek bħala koppja? X'tipi ta' kunflitti jew diffikultajiet iltqajt magħhom fir-relazzjoni tiegħek li temmen li joħorġu mill-preżenza tal-awtiżmu?